
DICK MURPHY stands near the #4 tee box of Muenster's future Turtle Hill Golf Course to be located north of 
town. The rolling wooded terrain will make the course both scenic and challenging to any golfer. In the distance 
is the 5 fairway. 	 Janie Hanmao Photo 

Schmitt and Walterscheid are 
top Sacred Heart graduates 

their evaluations, Murphy found 
the response to be "very positive 
for a super course, well laid out 
and easily maintained." 

Mike Otto of Gainesville has 
built golf courses in Texas, 
Florida, Kansas and Ohio. 
"Super," said Otto of the propos-
ed course. "The general lay of 
land is perfect. Most courses I've 
worked on aren't half this nice 
when finished." 

The plan Murphy has drawn up 
is for a nine-hole course with two 
sets of tees that will allow it to be 
played as 18 holes if desired. 
There is an existing building now 
used to house equipment and as an 
office that will be turned into a 
Pro Shop with bathroom and 
shower facilities. 

A limited supply of items would 
be available at the Pro Shop. 
Sandwiches and soft drinks would 
be available, but beer would not 
be sold. Members could bring 
their own beer. 

Opening of the golf course 
would also create several job 
openings. The employment of 
three greens keepers full time and 
several people to staff the Pro 
Shop at various times would be 
required. 
"I want to encourage a friendly 
community atmosphere at the 
course," said Mr Murphy. Unlike 
many golf courses, Turtle Hill 
wouldn't restrict walkers. "I like to 
check the wind and contemplate 
my next shot as I approach the 
hole and you can't do that very 
well from a golf cart," remarked 
the entrepreneur. 

Murphy has other definite 

ideas. He already has a list of 
various membership plans and the 
fees that would be charged. He is 
interested in a very active youth 
program for those under 18 years 
of age. The membership would be 
S150 per year with minor restric-
tions. If an interested youth didn't 
have money for the fees it would 
be possible to make arrangements 
to work it off. 

According to USGA recommen-
dations a maximum of 106 players 
are allowed at any one time. Tur-
tle Hill would allow 54 max. "We 
want to cater to the golfer, not 
just the mass," stressed Dick. 

The 50 acre nine hole golf 
course would be a private golf 
club open to the public. Advan-
tages to this would be limited 
liability because of the member-
ship agreement signed when join-
ing and the controlled situation 
that would allow abusers to be 
thrown off the course and not 
allowed on again. This can't be 
done on municipal courses. 

If dream becomes reality, with 
two sets of tees, the nine-hole 
course should play very nicely as 
18. Total distance will be about 
6000 yards with par of 70. Accor-
ding to Dick Murphy this is how 
the beginning hole and two 
premier holes should play. 

"Hole one and ten: A par-5 475 
yard slight dog leg left, then sharp 
dog leg right, the tee shot landing 
area is over a small pond with two 
mature trees protecting the right 
side. The second shot must be 
placed to approach the green with 
a lateral water hazard 30 yards in 
Please See GOLF, Page 3 

there," commented Jenny, "I 
won't get nervous until rehearsal." 
Kelley who also seemed very calm 
about the nearing honor agreed, 
"We get nervous when we get 
there." 

The label to which "Sweeter 
Than Honey" is currently signed 
has been nominated as Label of 
the Year, and their producer, 
Robert Metzgar (for Capitol 

Please See DUET, Page 2 

Good News 
Endure your trials as the discipline of God, who deals with 

you as sons. For what son is there whom his fat her does not 
discipline? HEBREWS 12:7 
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Dick and Kim Murphy engineer 
plans from dreams to reality 

Debbie Schmitt, daughter of 
Harvey and Della Schmitt, was 
named by Sacred Heart High 
School as its Valedictorian of 
1990. She will be the top honor 
graduate in ceremonies held in 
Sacred Heart Church on Thurs-
day, May 31 at 6 p.m. 

In academic work throughout 
the four high school years, her 
winning grade was 95.22. She was 
listed consistently on the honor 
rols as an "A" honor student. She 
was a member of the National 
Honor Society for her junior and 
senior years and National Honor 
Society Vice-President in 1990. 

Also in her senior year she won 
the Accounting Award; Pre-
Calculus Award; Economics 
Award; Journalism Award; and 
Chemistry Award. She was an 
honorary member of the Student 
Council in 1990. 

As a junior, she won the English 
III Award and was class vice -
president. 

As a sophomore, she was class 
president; a member of the 
Spanish Club; and was named 

• class favorite. 
As a freshman she won the 

English I award and was Student 
Council Representative. 

In sports and other school ac-
tivities Debbie Schmitt lettered in 
Basketball in 1987, 1989 and 1990 
and played on the State Champ 
Basketball team in '89 and '90. 
She was a Basketball Manager in 
1988. She was a member of the 
Track State Champs in '88 and 
'90; and placed first in 100m 
hurdles and third in 800m relay in 
1990. 

A member of the Drill Team for 
four years, she was named 
Tigerette of the Week three times 
in '88, '89 and '90. She was a 
member of the Lettermen's Club 
in her sophomore, junior and 
senior years. In Basketball as a 
senior she played on the All-Star 
team, the All-District team and 
was named All-Tournament at 
State. 

In parish volunteer work, she 

Saint Jo's 2nd Annual Pioneer 
Days Celebration is scheduled for 
June 1, 2, and 3. The celebration 
of our country's western history is 
sponsored by the Saint Jo 
Chamber of Commerce. 

Settlers first came to the Saint 
Jo area around 1849. It was then 

• known as Head of Elm because of 
the Elm Fork of the Trinity River. 
Montague County was organized 
in 1858. 

Saint Jo and Montague County 
share a colorful history of cattle 
drives and Indian raids. The 
famous Chisholm Trail passed 
through the town passed through 
the town bringing large herds of 
cattle driven by cowboys. 

The weekend of celebration will 
kick-off Friday at 5 p.m. with a 
parade starting at the city square. 
A Ranch/Rodeo will follow at  

has assisted in planning liturgies, 
was a song leader, a lector and 
helped at parish benefits. 

Her future plans include atten-
ding Cooke County College in 
Gainesville and then transferring 
to a four-year college. Selecting a 
major course of study is still 
incomplete. 

Amy Walterscheid, daughter of 
Sylvan and Theresa Mae 
Walterscheid, second in her senior 
class of fourteen students at 
Sacred Heart High School, was 
named Salutatorian of 1990. She 
will be among honor graduates on 
Thursday, May 31 when 
ceremonies are held in Sacred 
Heart Church following the 6 
p.m. Mass. 

An honor student in her 
academic work, she maintained a 
grade of 95.18. 

As a senior, she was named 
"Miss Sacred Heart High School" 
by vote of the faculty. She was 
National Honor Society president 
in 1990 and a member of the Na-
tional Honor Society for two 
years. She was named to the 
TAPPS All-State Academic Team 
in 1990; was a Tandy Scholar and 
a "Voice of Democracy" winner. 
In her senior year she won the 
Economics Award; the Religion 

7:30 in the Rodeo Arena. A street 
dance is also planned for Friday 
evening featuring Cindy Lyons 
and Jody Allen, a duet known as 
"Sweet Country". 

Participants in the Bicycle Rally 
will "head up and roll out" at 9 
a.m. on Saturday, June 2, in front 
of the Methodist Church. At the 
same time those with a horse and a 
yen for a little taste of the old west 
will mount their steeds in the 
Rodeo Arena and spend time 
riding the trails around Saint Jo. 

The more creative competitor 
can enter the Pioneer Days Art 
Show, Food Show, or Quilt Show 
at 8 a.m. on Saturday. A quilt will 
be raffled off at 5 p.m. Between 
30 and 50 handmade quilts are ex-
pected to be entered in the show. 

Other events of interest on 
Saturday are Bingo, a Muzzle 

AMY WALTERSCHEID 

IV Award; the Advanced English 
Award and the Journalism 
Award. 

As a junior she won the Ad-
vanced Biology Award. As a 
sophomore she won awards in 
Religion II; Biology; Algebra II 
and English II. As a freshman she 
won the World Geography 
Award and the Physical Science 
Award. 

In sports and other school ac-
tivities, Amy Walterscheid was a 
member of the Lettermen's Club 
in 1987, 1988 and 1990. She was a 
cheerleader in '87, '88 and '89 and 
head cheerleader in 1990. She let-
tered in Track four years; in 
Basketball four years; and played 
in the Final Four in 1987. She 
played on the TAPPS State 
Champion Basketball team in '88, 
'89 and '90; was All-District; All -
State; All-Star; Texhoma All-Star 
and named to All-State Tourna-
ment team in 1990. 

She was a member of the 
TAPPS Track State Champion-
ship team for four years and won 
the State Sprint Relay in '87, '89 
and '90; the State 200m Run in '89 
and '90; the State mile relay in '88 
and '89 and the State 400m in 
1990. 

In other school activities she 
Please See GRADS, Page 3 

Loaders Show, Children's Olym-
pics, Cake Walk, Auction, Style 
Show, and Beard Contest. The 
Ranch Rodeo will start at 7:30 
followed by a dance in the high 
school gymnasium. The 
Sidewinder Band from Nocona 
will provide the music. 

At 9 a.m. Sunday, entrants in 
the Fun Run will start their 5k or 
10k sprint from the Chamber of 
Commerce Building. 

Cowboy Church is scheduled 
for 10 a.m. on the town square. 
All exhibits will be open Sunday 
from 9 a.m. until 5 p.m. 

During the three day event a 
Flea Market will be in progress 
and food and refreshments will be 
served from various areas. More 
information can be obtained by 
calling Rhoda Harvill at (817) 
995-2127. 

From hillsides covered with 
thick brush and densely wooded 
areas, Dick and Kim Murphy have 
built a well-run Beefmaster opera-
tion. "It took us 15 minutes to 
decide that this was the place we'd 
been looking for," said Dick 
Murphy. 

The couple first came to the 
Muenster area in 1982 and moved 
here in 1983. They have pro-
gressively changed the appearance 
of the place that now bears the 
name "Turtle Hill Beefmasters." 
Dick is a pilot for American 
Airlines and Kim works full-time 
on the Beefmaster business. 

Their newly-remodeled home 
overlooks acres of beautiful roll-
ing terrain covered with large 
native trees and pastures of 
well-establi shed grasses. 

It was while hitting golf balls 
from his hilltop yard and ponder-
ing ways to make the land and its 
assets more profitable that Dick 
hit on the idea of a golf course. 
Since that time he has done con-
siderable research, mapping and 
planning and is convinced that 
Turtle Hill Beefmasters has a loca-
tion which is especially suited to a 
premier golf course. 

As Murphy worked on . the 
layout of the Turtle Hill Golf 
Course, he said he tried to make 
use of the natural beauty and 
character of the existing cattle 
ranch while adhering to National 
Golf Foundation guidelines. 

Plans for the proposed golf 
course have been shown to experts 
in irrigation, golf course building, 
top golfers and suppliers of golf 
course equipment. After reviewing 

Jenny Lynn and Kelley Jean 
Wimmer who perform as 
"Sweeter Than Honey" were 
recently nominated as Duet of the 
Year by the Major Independent 
Record Label Association. The 
girls are scheduled to perform at 
the label association's award's 
show on June 7 in Nashville, 
Tennesee. 

The event will be held at the 
Vanderbilt Plaza Hotel during the 
Country Music Association's an-
nual Fan Fair which draws over 
30,000 people to Nashville each 
year. 

Ray and Kaye Wimmer, parents 
of the talented teens, will accom-
pany them to Nashville. Their 
father manages the group. 

The Fox Broadcasting Associa-
tion will be filming the gala event 
for televising at a future date 
which will be announced when the 
details are available. 

The awards show features the 
top country music talent that call 
the great independent in the city 
their home. Faron Young, Tom-
my Overstreet, Ray Price, 
Stonewall Jackson, Tommy Cash, 
and Christi Lane are a few of the 
stars that have become established 
on major independent record 
labels in recent years. 

Jenny and Kelley are not getting 
excited or nervous about the urn-
coming award s show yet. "I start 
getting excited on the drive 

Pioneer Days to be celebrated 
in Saint Jo on June 1, 2 and 3 

STEVE KOHLER, Sacred Heart third grade teacher, was the organizer of the big bicycle rally held last Friday 
as part of Field Day activities. Riders could choose 2-, 5- or 10-mile rides. 	 Dave Fette Photo 

"Sweeter Than Honey" is 
nominated Duet of the Year 



WE'VE HAD many pointed 
requests to call a spade a spade, or 
rather call Sixth Street a Groad 
Hole. We didn't think it was fair 
since the rainy weather was har-
dly conducive to street repair. So, 
now, the opposite is true. Watch 
out on Sixth Street: the car 
swallowing holes are still lurking 
on this "paved" street! 

Cooke County is eligible for disaster relief 

9.18 070 .  Tax Deferred 
and 

Guaranteed 
Now you can enjoy tax-deferred accumulation of earnings 
through an annuity that offers the following benefits: 

• Tax-deferred income and growth 
• Liquidity 
• Guaranteed•• payment of principal and interest 
• High yields — currently 9.18% for one year 
• Avoidance of probate 
• No sales charge 

For further information on tax-deferred annuities, please 
call or send in the coupon below. 
'Interest 'stein 5/30/90. Subject to change without prlornotIce. 
• 'Guaranteed by the Issuing company only. 

For more information, call today. 

Richard L. Rogers, V.P. Investments 
In Muenster, Call 759-2725 

Please send additional information on Tax-Deferred Annuities, 

Name 	 Address 	  

City 	 State_Zip_Phone( ) 
Clients, please give name and 
office of Account Executive. 

Prudential-Bache 
Securities' 

Rock Solid. Market Wiser 

I. IBB9 P, W, nl.0acn. Secuodat Mem. 5, PC 

Dankesreiter 
Garage 

General Auto Repair 
Air Conditioner Service 

759.4521 

Box 25-1 
Hwy. 82 

Muenster 

ty, and information on their in-
surance, if any. 

Persons using Telecommunica-
tion Devices for the Dean (TDD) 
may use their equipment to apply 
to 1-800-762-7983. 

"State and federal officials are 
continuing an on-going review of 
damage areas to determine 
whether other counties will be 
added to the disaster declara-
tion," Harris said. 

All-American 
Sale 

No Money Down. No Payments. 
No Interest. 

'Til October 12, 1990!* 
Toro Wheel Horse helps you celebrate America' , 

 summer holidays. Starting on 
MEMORIAL DAY, 

when you buy a Toro Wheel Horse tractor or riding 
mower, you get All-American financing.' 

The offer lasts until 
INDEPENDENCE DAY, 

with no money down, no payments and 
no interest until 

COLUMBUS DAY! 
Buy an All-American tractor or riding mower during 

the All-American Sale! Visit your dealer today! 

The Toro Wheel Horse 
312-H Garden Tractor 

with a 37" mowing deck 

As low as $106 per month' 

$3999' 

The Toro Wheel Horse 
12-32 Riding Mower 

with a 32" mowing deck 

As low as $4 6  per month' 

(not including bagger) 
$1749' 

'The All American Sale lasts from May 25, 1990 Minty 7. 1990. Interest begins 
to accrue on October 12. 1990. rat ticipating dealers only. Mitts may 1101  inrhitle 
freight, dealer prep, delivery and taxes. Financing plan available In qualified 
buyers only. Payments based on 38 monthly payments. 

Haven't you done 
without a Toro 
long enough , ' TORO Whe Hone. 

f tactors& littling Mom ., 

GAINESVILLE 
MAGNETO SERVICE 

411 West Broadway 
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Dear David, 
As officers of the Muenster Golf 

Association, we would like to place 
our support, and the support of an 
overwhelming majority of the 
members, behind Dick Murphy 
and his proposed Turtle Creek Golf 
Course. The dream of the MGA in 
1976 when we first organized was 
to one day have a course we could 
call "home." The MGA went 
through a period of several years 
with declining interest, but now 
seems to be back stronger than 
ever. From articles appearing in 
golf magazines, the predictions are 
that the number of golfers will 
double in the next 10 years, with 
one in four of all Americans 
playing golf by the year 2000. 

The MGA in the past four years 
has had a hard time landing sites 
for its monthly tournaments. 
When Gainesville Golf Course was 
in good shape several years ago and 
they were getting a lot of metroplex 
business, they booted us out. 
Nocona Hills Golf Course, with 
restraining local rules, squeezed us 
out. Nocona Golf Course has ac-
cepted us, but not with what you 
would call "open arms." Now that 
our numbers are increasing mon-
thly, all the area golf courses are 
changing their positions toward the 
MGA and are realizing the poten-
tial revenue we pose monthly. 

We must realize that a "too con-
servative" approach might squelch 
this very reachable dream of having 
a golf course in Muenster. 
Everyone at one time or another 
has had to take a chance - go out on 
a limb. We'd be in sad shape if the 
original merchants, bankers and 
farmers hadn't taken a giant chan-
ce one hundred years ago to start 
this community in the direction of 
prosperity. 

The MGA is asking all the skep-
tics to go ahead and play their con-
servative hands, but please don't 
dampen the spirits of those that are 
progressive and enthusiastic about 
this project that just could make 
Muenster an even better place to 
live. 

Hang in there, Dick and Com-
pany! You can count on at least 100 
MGA members to back you up. 

Dan Hamric, 
Dot Endres, 

Brian Herr 

Gramm wins 
TIPRO's 
"Hats Off!" 
'90 award 

WASHINGTON - U.S. Sen. 
Phil Gramm has been named the 
1990 recipient of the annual "Hats 
Off!" award presented by the 
Texas Independent Producers and 
Royalty Owners association. 

The independent oil group, one 
of the nation's largest, will present 
the award in June. 

In announcing the selection, 
TIPRO's publication cited the 
senator's "outstanding contribu-
tions to the welfare of Texas and 
the nation's energy consumers and 
independent producers and royal-
ty owners." 

"Gramm's 	ongoing 	ac- 
complishments for the Texas pro-
ducing industry includes in-
tercedence in getting the National 
Energy Strategy hearing in Texas, 
and seeking establishment of a 
level playing field in Canadian 
natural gas imports...," said the 
TIPRO Reporter. 

TIPRO's annual convention 
begins June 3 in San Antonio. 

To the citizens of Muenster: 
For the past twenty-seven years 

the Muenster Jaycees have had the 
privilege and responsibility of 
selecting Muenster's Outstanding 
Citizen. It has always been a dif-
ficult task, because there is always 
so many that are so deserving of 
this honor. 

Each year the Jaycees look for 
someone who best exemplifies the 
Jaycee Creed. Someone who cares 
what goes on in this community. 
Someone who donates their time 
and talents to make this communi-
ty a better place to live. 

The Jaycees are asking for your 
help. If you know of anyone who 
has the qualifications to be named 
Muenster's Outstanding Citizen 
for 1990, please contact any 
Jaycee and tell them your nomina 
tion. Again this year we will also 
have boxes at Hofbauer's Food & 
Locker and at Fischer's Market 
where you can put your 
nomination. 

Muenster's Outstanding Citizen 
Award will be presented at' our 
Annual Banquet to be held in 
June. 

Thanks for your help! 
Claude Klement 

1990 Outstanding Citizen 
Award Chairman 

TEAMS test 
results are 
announced 

by Elaine Schad 
Lindsay school officials have 

announced the results of this 
year's Texas Assessment of 
Minimum Skills Test (TEAMS). 

The TEAMS test is a state -
mandated minimum-skills test 
taken annually by odd-numbered 
grade levels. The test will be 
replaced next year with another 
test which upgrades the current 
one being used, officials said. 

In the third grade, of the 32 
students tested, 100 percent 
mastered the math section, 97 per-
cent the reading section and 97 
percent the writing section. 

Of the 19 students in fifth grade 
taking the test, 100 percent 
mastered the math section, 89 per-
cent the reading section and 100 
percent the writing section. 

Of the 24 seventh grade students 
taking the test, 100 percent of the 
students mastered all three sec-
tions. The same was true for the 
ninth grade, where 100 percent of 
the students mastered all the sec-
tions of the test. 

Also impressive are the scale 
scores on the TEAMS test, the 
scores which indicate how well the 
students mastered the tests. Most 
of the scale scores were in the high 
800s or into the 900s on a scale 
that has 999 as the highest score. 
A large jump was in third grade 
writing, where the scale scores 
have jumped from near the 800 
mark the four preceeding years to 
a 903 scale score for this year. 
Scale scores for third grade math 
jumped to 926, third grade writing 
was 903, seventh grade writing 
was 918. 

Another highlight of the test 
was written composition scores. 
Students are graded on a 1 to 4 
range, with 2 being average. In the 
seventh grade, 100 percent of the 
students scored either a 3 or a 4. In 
ninth grade, 82 percent of the 
students scored either a 3 or 4. In 
fifth grade, the total was 83 per-
cent scoring a 3 or 4, and in third 
grade, 97 percent of the students 
scored either a 3 or 4. 

STEPHENVILLE - An addi-
tional 12 counties have been added 
to those Texas areas already eligi-
ble for disaster assistance in the 
wake of spring floods. This brings 
the total of counties in which 
businesses and residents may be 
eligible for state and federal aid 
programs to 16. 

The new counties are Palo Pin-
to, Limestone, Bosque, Wharton, 
Eastland, Denton, Wise, Collin, 
Tarrant, Dallas, Cooke, and Hill. 

The four counties previously 
declared eligible for aid are 
Brown, Comanche, Erath and 
Parker. 

Management) has also been 
nominated Producer of the Year. 

The Muenster group's first 
single released on Stop Hunger 
Records last year nationally to 
country radio was "Come On, 
Mr. Lonely." The song has been 
the longest running song on the 
national charts for an indie artist 
over the past year. 

Its debut in Cash Box 
Magazine's national charts during 
December of 1989 was only the 
beginning for the western-swing 
indie giant. The song raced its way 
into the Top-50-Hot-Country -
Singles nationally and clung to a 
number one spot on the indie 
charts during 1990. 

The song stayed in the national 
charts some seven months (total of 
32 weeks) and was an "exception 
to all the rules" in country music. 

At one time, the song, "Come 
On, Mr. Lonely" was charted in 
all of the following industry 
charts: Cash Box Magazine's 
Top-100 Hot-Country Singles 
charts, Cash Box Magazine's 
Top-20 Indie Singles Charts, the 
Independent Country Radio Net-
work's National Country-Singles 
charts, the IRC Country Charts, a 
Top-10 Indic Bullet single release, 
and a Top-100 Indie Bullet single 
nationally. 

It was featured in New York Ci-
ty's New On The Charts 
Magazine, was also charted in the 
NRR Magazine's Top-100 Coun- 

Muenster is 
endorsed by 
SD teachers 
SIOUX FALLS - The National 
Education Association and the 
South Dakota Education Associa-
tion have endorsed Democrat Ted 
Muenster. 

"Your record of support for 
public education speaks for itself, 
and your election to the 102nd 
Congress will be in the best in-
terests of school children, parents, 
educators and your constituency 
as a whole," chairperson Keith 
Geiger said in a letter to Muenster. 

Muenster, a Sioux Falls 
businessman, served more than six 
years as a teacher and ad-
ministrator at the University of 
South Dakota. He played a major 
role in the fund-drive to build the 
DakotaDome. 

In their letter to Muenster, the 
group vowed to "urge the educa-
tion employees in your state to 
give total commitment and sup-
port towards helping you achieve 
victory in this campaign." 

Past endorsements by South 
Dakota include William Janklow 
for governor in 1982 and Lowell 
Hanson for governor in 1986. 
Both are Republicans. 

Residents suffering losses from 
the April-May severe storms and 
tornados may apply for help by 
telephoning the toll free disaster 
application number: 
1-800-782-6681. The phones are 
answered 8:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m., 
daily including weekends, until 
further notice. 

The announcement was made 
by Graham Nance, Federal Coor-
dinating Officer for the Federal 
Emergency Management Agency, 
and Ed Laundy, State Coor-
dinating Officer for the State of 
Texas. 

try Single's chart and was the only 
independent country release in the 
National Radio & Research's 
country chart action against all 
major label releases. 

The incredible progress of this 
single song and its run on the 
charts nationally was a key factor 
in their nomination by radio as the 
Duet of the Year. 

Their latest single release entitl-
ed, "A Little Girl Needs a Dad-
dy," has just been shipped to 
country radio nationally. 

Their song is being played on 
radio stations in this area like 
Gainesville's KGAF and Bowie's 
KRJT and other stations that 
aren't committed to playing only 
songs from major record 
companies. 

The girls explained that, "you 
don't get your songs played on 
stations like KSCS unless you've 
been bought by a major record 
company. 

Jenny Lynn will be attending 
college in Lubbock this fall and 
Kelley Jean is in her final two 
years of high school. The sisters 
don't anticipate any major pro-
blems with the separation interfer-
ing with their blossoming singing 
career. "I'll probably fly home 
when there is something schedul-
ed," said Jenny_ 
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Letters to the Editor 

DUET Continued from Page 1 

The disaster declaration made 
by President George Bush at the 
request of Gov. Bill Clements on 
May 2 authorizes several forms of 
assistance: temporary housing 
when homes are uninhabitable due 
to the storms, disaster loans for 
businesses and homes and per-
sonal property of homeowners 
and renters, grants to cover 
serious needs and necessary ex-
penses not met by other programs. 
Compensation is for uninsured 
losses only, and will not duplicate 
insurance payments. 

FEMA Regional Director Brad 
Harris pointed out that in-
dividuals can hasten the applica-
tion process if they have some 
basic information at hand when 
phoning. This includes social 
security number, address before 
and after the floods, directions on 
how to reach the damaged proper.  



LET US 
HELP YOU 
HEAR AND 

UNDERSTAND 

CALL 
665.3298 
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end Dayolopment 

• HEARING EVALUATIONS 
• HEARING INSTRUMENTS 
• REPAIR ALL MAKES 
• 00UBLE-LIFE BATTERIES 
• OPEN MON.-FRI. 9-5 

ummax- 
Hearing Instruments 
1607 Independence 

Ho.. 

Gainesville, Texas 76252 

rir 

Keep Up With the Herd. 

Am West is now 
offering car and truck loans 

at real great rates! 
If you think "Bessie's" getting a little too 

old to ride the range, come and see us. 

We've got great rates. And we offer 

automatic draft with totally-free 

checking. Hurry in today while there's 

still time to keep up with the herd. 

Put Your Money on Texas. 

ArnWest 
ff 	ngs Savi - 

Minimum loan amount $2500 

GAINESVILLE MOO North Grand 817-558,292 
c )9.4, 	 AMOL13.111 
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HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT WORKERS have been rerouting Hwy. 
82 traffic in Muenster this past week, repairing the subgrade and base on 
the road. A rubberized seal with a new hot mix overlay will improve the 
roadway from the east side of town to Maple Street. Starting in July, the 
department will repave Hwy. 82 from Muenster to Saint Jo. 

Janie Herrman Photo 

11.88 

• Install a new Wal•Mart oil filter •Lubricate chassis 
to manufacturer's specifications (cars with fittings) 
• Install up to 5 quarts any oil in stock •Check all fluid 
levels •Wal-Mart safety check at no additional charge 
• For most cars and light trucks 

Reg. $19.95 

Fits Most Gas Rotary Trimmers 
Easy to Install 

Our Price $ 1 695  

NEVER 
BUY LINE 

AGAIN! 
THE SOLUTION TO TRIMMER LINE PROBLEMS . 

"Keeps your rotary trimmer 
In business." 

Just One of Our Many New Products! 

"Building the Future Since 1947" 

Joe Walter Lumber Co., 
Inc. 

705 Summit Ave., Gainesville, 665.5577 

7:30 a.m. 5:00 p.m. Da Ily 
Closed Noon on Saturday 

Lube, Oil & Oil Filter Change 

on 

WAL-MART 
Tire and Auto Center 

Hours: Monday thru Saturday 8 a.m. to 8 p.m. 
Phone 668-7122 or 888-6898 

East Highway 82, Gainesville 

• 
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Two priests ordained in FW Diocese 
The Catholic diocese of Fort 

Worth ordained two new priests 
Saturday during ceremonies at St. 
Matthew Catholic Church in 

Arlington. The new priests are 
Reverend William Joseph Hopkins 
and Reverend Peter Anh Q. Tran. 

Fr. Hopkins was a resident of 
Gainesville before entering the 
seminary and served St. Mary's 
Parish and Sacred Heart Parish as 
a CCD teacher. A large number of 
his friends from Muenster and 

Gainesville attended the Or- 
dination and then returned for Fr. 
Hopkin's first Mass at St. Bar- 

AUSTIN - State Comptroller 
Bob Bullock said last week that his 
office sent $138 million in mon-
thly local sales tax rebates to 1,156 
Texas cities and counties. 

Checks to cities totaled more 
than $126 million, an increase of 
7.27 percent over payments made 
last May, Bullock said. 

Muenster's payment received 
was $12,936.62, down 4.14 per-
cent from the same period last y 

Continued from Page 1 

GOLF 
front of the green. Total elevation 
change is over 70 feet. The out-of-
bounds on left side does force the 
golfer to play a bit cautiously; a 
very good starting hole." 

"Holes four and 13: 190 yard 
par-3 from a magnificent, elevated 
tee 90 feet above the green. Trou-
ble all along the left and behind 
the green. The long terraced green 
will present a unique putting ex-
perience and challenge even to the 
low handicaper. Smart money 
plays right and pitches into the 
flag, but watch the trap to the 
right and front of the green." 

"Holes eight and 17: 
Diabolical, mad! Here you truly 
must hit a golf shot. Only 115 
yards, this par-3 is all carry over 
the lake with a huge oak tree 
yawning in the front of the green. 
The large green has water on three 
sides and a bunker on the other. 
Number 17 plays a little better by 
by-passing the tree; but again, a 
true golf shot, not easy, but fair." 

The Murphy s are not sure if the 
Turtle Hill Golf Course dream will 
become a reality. Dick does know 
that he will retire from American 
Airlines in five years and that he 
doesn't want to retire - just change 
jobs. 

"Find something that you really 
like to do and then get people to 
pay you to do it,' is what my dad 
always told me," commented 
Dick. "I like golf and would like 
to run a golf course, manage it, 
and play golf." 

The couple's hardest decision 
was to let people walk on their 
land and give up a part of their 
privacy. With that decision behind 
them and the plans so far along 
they are still reluctant to definitely 
commit to the project. "We need 
more support before it's a definite 
go," Dick stated firmly. 

With financing from a bank the 
course could be completed and in 
use by June of '91, said Murphy. 
"We could begin construction 
sometime next year even without a 
bank's financing," he declared. 

"The First National Bank of 
Gaineville turned us down flat. 
Muenster State Bank is still 
reviewing the loan with an eye 
towards supporting it," continued 
Murphy. 

Meantime Kim and Dick Mur-
phy continue to gather more infor-
mation and work toward their 
goal, Turtle Hill Golf Course. 
Craig Rosenbaum of the Cooke 
County Extension Office has con-
tacted Dr. Bill Coupe from the 
Dallas Branch of Texas A &M to 
help in the planning of what 
grasses to plant on the greens. 
Kim and Dick are always happy 

to show anyone who phones ahead 
Muenster's future recreational 
facility. The location is around 
eight miles north of Muenster on 
FM Hwy. 373.  

tholomew's Church in Fort Worth, 
Sunday. 

Most Reverend Joseph P. 
Delaney, Bishop of Ft. Worth, 
presided at the Ordination and 
conferred the Sacrament. Vesting 
Priest for Fr. Hopkins was Fr. 
Richard Beaumont. Vesting Priest 
for Fr. Tran was Fr. Joseph Pem-
berton. 

Music 	ministers 	for 	the 
ceremony and Holy Mass was the 
Diocesan Choir directed by Mary 
McLarry and the Vietnamese Choir 
of St. Rita Parish. Part of the 
Scriptural Readings and the music 
was presented in Vietnamese. 

ear. 	Lindsay's payment of 
$4,258.00 was down 4.32 percent. 
The total payment to all cities in 
Cooke County was $161,404.17, 
an increase of 2.41 percent. 

Counties statewide were sent 
more than $12 million this month, 
for an increase of 16 percent over 
last May's payments. One reason 
county payments are up is that 
more counties impose the 1/2 per-
cent sales tax now than a year ago, 
Bullock said. Cooke County 
began the county tax Jan. I, 1990 
and received a check for 
$64,8022.36 this period. 

This month's checks include 
taxes collected on March sales and 
reported in April by businesses fil-
ing monthly returns, and also in-
cludes taxes reported by those fil-
ing quarterly returns for the 
months of January, February and 
March. 

Texaco 
station 
closes 

Ray Wilde announced Wednes-
day that, after more than 50 years 
in Muenster, the Texaco Station 
on the corner of Main and Divi-
sion is closed. It is the third local 
filling station to close in recent 
months. The building and loca-
tion, owned by the Joe Wilde 
estate, will be offered by the estate 
for sale or lease. Denis Hofbauer, 
who has operated the station for 
many years, is in the process of 
moving out. More information 
will be available at a later date.  

• 4, I 
FATHER BILL HOPKINS 
celebrates his First Mass as a priest 
of the Fort Worth Diocese. 

Dave Fette Photo 

Continued from Page 1 

GRADS 
was Freshman Class president; 
class favorite; and Freshman 
Homecoming Princess. As a 
sophomore she was Spanish Club 
Treasurer and Mission Club 
treasurer. As a junior, she served 
her class as president; was named 
class favorite; and was Junior 
Homecoming Princess and named 
Most Talented. 

In her senior year whe was a 
Homecoming Queen Candidate; 
was named Best Groomed; Most 
Athletic; Most School Spirit; and 
was senior class treasurer. 

In volunteer work she assisted 
in liturgy planning; was a song 
leader and a lector; and worked at 
parish benefit picnics. 

She will attend the University of 
Dallas in Irving and has not made 
a final decision on a major. 

Before the consecration of the 
priests Bishop Delaney addressed 
the assembly about the duties of a 
priest. He encouraged all to sup-
port the new priests who were still 
very much human. The Bishop em-
phasized the priests' duties as a 
presbyter and teacher, to teach the 
people about Christ in all their 
words and actions. 

Rev. Bill Hopkins celebrated his 
first Holy Mass at St. Bar-
tholomew's Church in Fort Worth, 
Sunday. Fr. Richard Beaumont, 
pastor, was the homilist. His 
message was one of challenge to 
carry Christ to the world even 
through hard times, persecution 
and regimentation. 

Fr. Hopkins will celebrate Mass 
at St. Mary's Church in 
Gainesville, this Sunday, June 3 at 
I 1 a.m. There will be a covered dish 
reception, social and meal at the 
parish hall afterward. Everyone is 
invited. 

Muenster 
proposal 
taken to 
Valenite 

"We expect a final decision in 
the near future," said Muenster 
Chamber of Commerce President, 
Charles Bayer after returning from 
a trip to Michigan last week. Bayer 
and Urban Endres headed a small 
group which went to Troy, 
Michigan last Thursday to confer 
with officials of GTE-Valenite. 

The purpose was to present 
Muenster and convince Valenite of 
the many advantages of con-
solidating their industrial 
operations here. "After talking 
with them, I'm optimistic about 
GTE-Valenite consolidating in 
Muenster," Bayer said. 

Sales tax rebates down 

New GMC'S 
Pickups & Trucks 

See us for expert 
Tune•ups and Air Conditioning Service 

HOEDEBECK GMC 
216 N. Main, Muenster, 759-4366 
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BUREAU 
INSURANCE 

Auto- 
Homeowners - Life 

Helping You Is What We Do Best. 
John Bartush.agent 

759-4052 	 1100 E Dirlsion 

HIlIcrest Cente , 	Aluenster.Tena5 

Doty 
Chiropractic 

Clinic 
410 N Dixon, Gainesville 

(817)665.2261 

Men...Fn 8.30a 	. 
Sat. 9 a 

c.1 
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Subscribe to the 
Disney Channel 
during the month 
of June and receive 

FREE 
I STALL_kTION ! 

015" S xv 1,4;!1 

For More Details, Call 

North Texas 
Communications Company 

205 N. alnut 	 Muenster 

817-759-2251 
Offer Expires June 29. 1990 
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An original new tams y se -
Sat. • June 9 • 6:00 p.m . 

& Sum • June 10. 12:30 p.m . 
best of Mickey Mouse Club 

sot • June 9 • 11.30 e.in. 

e%%%IeWie% e-- 	 cate 1....averrees • 

It's Our 
Hottest 
Summer 
ever on the 

Disney 
Channel! 

1 . 	 Channel 

Ainc, „is Fcemils \:s , ,, S .414  

Sunday blight Showcase 
Sen. • Juane 10.9:00 p.m. 

ginal Disney Channel Pren' -- 
Film starring Hayley 

Thurs. • June 7 • 8:00 p.m. 

Mickey 
Mouse Club 

21 trim 
4111  

dna 
mow 
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1)oethie rim y ceremony uniteJ couple 

Special ceremony pays 
tribute to our veterans 

Valerie Vogel became the bride 
of Lonnie Henscheid in a Nuptial 
Mass in Sacred Heart Church on 
Saturday, May 26 at 5 p.m. lather 
Victor Gillespie officiated for the 
double ring ceremony and recita-
tion of vows. 

The bride is the daughter of 
Robert and Eileen Vogel. The 
groom is the son of Virgil and 
)(saline Henscheid. Valerie is a 
1986 graduate of Muenster High 
School and received her Bachelor 
of Arts degree from Midwestern 
State University in May 1990. She 
is presently employed as pool 
manager for the City of Muenster. 
Lonnie is a 1983 graduate of 
Sacred Heart High School and is 
employed as a supervisor by 
AMPI. 

Given in marriage by her father, 
the bride was wearing a formal 
wedding gown of white Alencon 
lace combined with satin adorned 
with bridal pearls and sequins. 
The elongated lace bodice was 
fashioned with a deep portrait 

.1 neckline framed with scallops of 
the lace, and the back of the 
neckline was draped with rows of 
pearls. The long lace sleeves were 
tapered at the wrists. 

The full satin skirt fell to slipper 
length and swept to a chapel 
length train. The skirt and train 
were encircled with lace enhanced 
with bridal pearls and sequins. To 
complete her attire, the bride 
chose a headpiece of pearls, white 
satin rosettes, white satin ribbon 
and lily of the valley attached to 
the veil and flowing to one side. 
The fingertip veil was softly 
gathered and puffed at the back of 
the headpiece. 

She carried a bridal bouquet of 
cascading white roses, pink 
stephanotis, pearls. baby's breath 
and lace. A rosary, a gift from the 
groom's parents, was entwined in 
the bouquet. Flowers and arrange-
ment were made by the bride's 
Aunt Marge Fuhrmann. 

For sentiment and tradition, the 
bride wore a watch fob, an 1854 
gold piece, which was also worn 
by Valerie's mother on her own 
wedding day. Valerie borrowed 
the watch fob from her Aunt 
Mamie (Breeding) Case of 
Gainesville. 

ATTENDANTS 
Sally Switzer of Myra. a friend 

of the bride, was matron 01 

Amid 'a cemetery' of American 
flags Muenster Veterans of 
Foreign Wars Post 62G5  and its 
Ladies Auxiliary honored the 
deceased veterans with Memorial 
Services on Sunday, May 27, 

The day began with Mass in 
Sacred Heart Church officiated by 
Father Sebastian BeshOner. 
Servers were children of local 
VFW members, Jake and Jesse 
Luke and Adam Barnhill. 

District 1 President Frances 
Bayer gave the Scriptural 
Readings. Auxiliary Conductress 
Linda Knabe read the Prayers of 
the Faithful and VFW Com-
mander Gilbert Hess and Pat 
Knabe prestnteclOffertory gifts. 

Following Mass the Post's Col-
or Guard and Rifle Guard led the 
parishioners to the cemetery where 
the group stopped at the Crucifix-
ion group. Auxiliary Chaplain 
Frances Bayer placed a wreath in 
memory of all the deceased of the 
parish. Father Sebastian said 
prayers in memory of the 
deceased. 

The group then proceeded to 
the Veterans plot where Auxiliary 
President Janet Barnhill and Aux-
iliary Junior Vice President 
Josephine Schilling placed a 
memorial wreath and buddy pop-
py wreath mpectively in memory 
of the men and women who gave 

Cub Scout- 
last den meeting of the year Fri-
day, May II with a field trip and 
pimply. 

The boys met together after 
sthool and went to the Denison 
Darn to see the historic event of 
water going over the spillway for 
the first time since 195". 

After wattling the water 
rushing over the spillway and 
bearing the nearing sound it made 
they went to see the white thp 
waves being made by water 
rush:ng out of the •lossd gases 

DOUG HELLIN G ER 

the, 

non Poster Con:es... Tie irtrang 
artwork w.I• s:- 

 primed No : 	rth Test, 
Catholic . 	-  

their lives for their country. Red 
carnations were placed on all the 
graves in the plot by First Com-
municants. Guest speaker Andy 
Stelzer. VFW National Council 
member gave the Memorial 
address. 

The Post Rifle Squad fired a 21 
gun salute followed by "Taps" 
played by Ronnie and Tina 
Weinzapfel. 

First 	Communicants 	par- 
ticipating were children and 
grandchildren of VFW and Aux-
iliary members. They were 
Adrienne Bartel. Michelle 
Fuhrmann, JoAnne Gehrig, Josh 
Luke, Jim Stoffels, Kelly 
Felderholf, Craig Hartman, Josh 
Walterscheid, Heather Hess, 
Kayla Felderhoff and Eric Knabe. 

Members of the Color Guard 
were Don Hellman, James Hess. 
Pat Knalse. and Steve Yosten. Ri-
fle Squad members were Melvin 
Luke. Meinard Hesse, Maurits 
Rohmer, Gilbert Hess. Willie 
Fisher, Virgil Henscheid, Bernard 
Hesse. and Arthur Bayer 
conducting. 

Auxiliary flag bearers were 
Agnes Hesse. Mary Lee Hen-
nigan. Regina Pets Juanita 
Knabe, Julia Cunningham, and 
Hilda Sicking with Linda Knabe 
conducting. 

,,,,,, 	the destruc- 
tion being done to the banks by 
the constant thrashing of the 
waves against it. They watched the 
Corp of Engineers dump boulders 

along side, trying to save the soil. 
They were also fascinated by the 
amount of gulls diving for fish 
behind the dam. 

Afterward, the boys enjoyed 
pizza and cake at the Pizza Hut in 
Gainesville. The boys also met 
and welcomed Wade Van Hoozen 
w , 011.15.Ito t heir den. 

RENEW program theme 
Calls" in lieu of National Voca-
tion Week. 

Many elementary students from 
the diocese submitted posters. The 
winner from St. Peter's Parish 
religious education classes in 
Lindsay is Doug Hellinger. Doug 
is the Recipient of a S11:10 Savings 
Bond. 

Doug is in the eighth grade 
C.C.D. class. His parents are Mr. 
and Mrs. Roy Hellinger. 

07her Lindsa) C.C.D. students 
whose posters were submitted and 
who mYiyetl recognition are: 
Preston Henry. grade I: Daniel 
Hellinger. crude 2: Jeff Beaker. 
grade 3: Ay es Zit -met-et, grade  

honor. Bridesmaids were Kami 
Freeman, Becky Garcia, Tammic 
Caldwell all of Wichita Falls and 
friends of the bride, and Tracy 
Henscheid, groom's sister, of 
Muenster. They wore tea length 
dresses of dusty rose satin with 
lace overlay on the bodice. Each 
carried a basket of assorted 
flowers, made by Tammy Wins-
mer, groom's sister. 

The flower girls were Mattie 
Sicking and Charlie Sue Switzer; 
ring bearer was Wes Wimmer; and 
Ivy Endres carried the unity can-
dle. The ring pillow carried by 
Wes Wimmer was made and 
designed by Marge Fuhrmann, of 
white satin surrounded by white 
Belgian lace and seed pearls. Each 
corner had a small bow, streamers 
and a miniature rose. A white 
satin rose surrounded by Belgian 
lace, roses and seed pearls and tiny 
ribbons centered the top of the 
pillow. 

Neil Hesse of Muenster, a 
friend of the groom, was best 
man. Groomsmen were Keith 
Vogel of Muenster, bride's 
brother; Stephen Vogel of College 
Station, bride's brother; Alan 
Reyling of Saint Jo, groom's 
friend; Bart Henscheid of 
Muenster, groom's brother. 

Ushers were Hal Mollenkopf of 
Denton, groom's cousin; Ken 
Hesse of Denton, a friend; Charlie 
Switzer of Myra, a friend; and 
Jack Endres of Dallas, bride's 
uncle. 

Mass servers were Paul Swir 
zynski and a cousin, Bryan 
Hudspeth, 

Wedding music was presented 
by Ruth Felderhoff, organist. 
Christi Hesse, vocalist, and Tina 
and Robert Weinzapfel on the 
trumpets. Selections included: 
"Endless Love," "If," ' • vv edding 

Song," " I he Rose," "Wind 
Beneath NI) Wings," "Pachelbel 
Canon in D," "Trumpet Volun-
tary." "Father Make Us One," 
"Beginning Today." "Wherever 
You Go," "Flesh of My Flesh," 
"May Your Lives Be Blessed." 
"Ave Maria," and "Trumpet 
Tune." 

Participants in the wedding 
liturgy included Francine 
Hudspeth with the First Reading 
and Responsorial Psalm; Cheryl 
Mollenkopf with the Second 
Reading; Jean Pagel with the 
Prayers of the Faithful and the 
Petitions. 

Godparents of the bride. Marge 
Fuhrmann and Carl Endres, and 
godparents of the groom, James 
and Bernice Mollenkopf, carried 
Offertory gifts to the altar. 

RECEPTION 
A reception and catered dinner 

by Rohmer's Restaurant followed 
in the Sacred Heart Community 
Center. hosted by parents of the 
bride and groom for 550 guests. 

Tammy Wimmer and Colynda 

The Lindsay St. Anne's Society 
heard an address by new pastor of 
St. Peter's parish, Father Bar-
tholomew Land•ermeyer, during 
a regular May 16 meeting. 

Twenty seven members were 
present. Nell Hess presided and 
Juanita Bengfort gave the 
treasurer's report. Evelyn 
Fuhrmann gave the sick commit-
tee report and told also that Mrs. 
Nick Block is out of the hospital 
and back home again. 

Kathy Lutkenhaus told of a 
benefit being planned bs I indsar 

Sicking, sisters of the groom and 
both of Muenster presided at the 
bride's book. 

The four-tiered bride's cake 
with a scalloped lower layer, was 
enhanced with decorative doves 
between the first and second tier. 
Heart shaped cakes on either side 
had connecting stairs leading to 
the main cake at the third tier. 
Figurines of the wedding party 
were placed on the stairs. The 
bride's cake was the creation of 
Della Rose Voth. 

Cheryl Mollenkopf cut the cake 
and Julie and Janelle Fuhrmann, 
Misty and Tracey Vogel, Angel 
Sicking and Amanda Mollenkopf 
served the cake. 

When the couple returns from a 
trip to Nuevo Vallarta, Mexico 
they will heat home in Muenster. 

The rehearsal dinner, hosted by 
parents of the couple was held in 
the Vogel home on May 20. 

A shower, hosted by Tina Wein-
zapfel, in her home, was given by 
Sally Switzer. Colynda Sicking, 
Tammy Wimmer and Tracy 
Henscheid. 

.1.iss,es and the \ oluilieer Fire 
Dept. in July to benefit medical 
expenses of Tim Carpenter. 

Also, a St. Anne's committee 
was appointed to purchase new 
linens and glassware for the rec-
tory of St. Peter's parish. 

Announcement was made of the 
Catholic State League convention, 
in Nada, Texas June 30-July I. 
The coming Lindsay Centennial 
celebration was also discussed. 
Marcella Hess won the door prize 
and Mary Hundt and Elfreida 
Mundt were hostesses. 

toN \it 	ss t  iit 

Cub Scouts have field 
day to Denison Dam 

Serra Club announces 
vocation poster winners 

Lindsay's St. Anne's Society 
hears new pastor at meeting 



Historical Commission 
holds its first meeting 

SACRED HEART Junior High Cheerleaders newly elected included, I 
to r, Jennifer Fuhrmann, Vanessa Felderhoff, Kerri Endres, Tammie 
Fleitman, Nicole Endres and Tiffany Fisher. Not pictured is Stephanie 
Grewing. Janie Hartman Photo 

June 5 is beginning of 
Summer Reading Club 

1 Independent 
Insurance 

Agent , 

 

FMW 

  

INSURANCE AGENCY 

   

For all your insurance needs 

Drawer 0, 204 N. Main, Muenster, Texas 

817-759-4644 
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List: 87,371.00 
	

Stock 99027 
	

List, 812,776.00 
	

Stock 99087 
	

List: $9,782.00 
	

Stock #F002-1 

Ford Rebate 
	

900.00 
	

Ford Rebate 
	

1.500.00 
	

Ford Rebate 
	

1,000.00 

Dealer Rebate 
	

200.00 
	

Dealer Rebate 
	

200.00 
	

Dealer Rebate 
	

200.00 

First-Time 
	

First-Time 
	

First-Time 

Buyers Rebate 
	

500.00 
	

Buyers Rebate 
	

500.00 
	

Buyers Rebate 
	

5(x1.00 

Sale Price: 
	s5,77100 	Sale Price: 5 10,576 00 	Sale Price: 

	
'8,082°' 

Gainesville Ford-Mercury 
California @ I-3 5 

817-665-5531 
Home of "The Good Deal Gang" 

'Plus Tax ,Title &License 
Rebate Ave. to Deal r 

quicksilver 
IN( If 	(1.111 

If you Rs 
jewelry. you'll 
lova our storal 

Si. Patrick s Church iJ 

Jae of nuptial Maii 
The wedding of Cheryl Marie 

Bayer and William (Bill) Russell 
was held in St. Patrick's Church 
of Dallas on May 19, 1990 at 7 
p.m. with Father William Hughes, 
pastor and Deacon James Foley, 
the groom's uncle, officiating the 
Nuptial Mass and double ring 
ceremony. 

The bride is the daughter of 
George and Anna Bayer of 
Muenster. The groom is the son of 
William and Dorothy Russell of 
Burbank, Illinois, a suburb of 
Chicago. 

The bride is a 1974 graduate of 
Sacred Heart High School and a 
1978 graduate of University of 
North Texas with a Bachelor of 
Business Administration degree in 
Accounting. She is employed by 
TU Electric as an accountant. 

The groom graduated from 
Southern Illinois University in 
1979 with a Bachelor of Science 
degree in Thermal and En-
vironmental Engineering and 
from the University of Dallas in 
May, 1990 with a Masters degree 
in Theological Studies. He is 
employed by Scientific Southwest, 
Inc. and is owner and Company -
CEO. The couple met while atten-
ding Bible Study at St. Patrick's 
Church. 

The bride was presented at the 
altar by her father. For her wed-
ding she chose a regal gown of 
candlelight satin enhanced with 
embroidered lace outlined with 
pearls and sequins, with a Queen 
Anne neckline, long slim appli-
qued sleeves, and a Basque 
waistline that formed a V shape, 
attached to the straight-front 
skirt. An attached train swept to a 
cathedral train. 

Her illusion veil was held by a 
delicate floral wreath. 

In keeping with tradition, she 
carried a white linen handker-
chief, a gift from the groom's 
grandmother, Mrs. Margaret 
Russell, and she borrowed a dia-
mond drop necklace from her 
matron of honor. 

ATTENDANTS 
Mrs. Clarence Bayer, the 

bride's sister-in-law, Frieda was 
her matron of honor. She wore a 
floor length gown designed with 
multi-color brocade bodice in 
shades of lavender and purple, 
with a sweetheart neckline, Bas-
que waistline, gathered off -
shoulder short sleeves, and a full 
gathered skirt. 

Flower girls were Katrina 
Bayer, niece of the bride and 
Paggy LeBeau, niece of the groom 
and godchild. Ring bearer was 
Travis Bayer, nephew of the bride 
and godchild. The flower girls 
wore full-skirted, ballerina length 
deep rose dresses with matching 
ballerina slippers. In their hair 
they wore flower wreaths and 
streamers in shades of pink, violet 
and purple. 

The best man was Michael 
Forge of Irving, a friend. Ushers 
were Mark Converse of Mission 
Viejo, California; Michael 
Handler of North Richland Hills; 
David Morowczynski of Orland 
Park, Illinois; and Rick Stephens 
of Garland. 

Mass servers were Chris Reisor 
of Dallas, a church friend; Ben 
Bayer, bride's nephew, and Adam 
Bayer, bride's nephew, both of 
Arlington. 

The church altar held ar-
rangements of multi-colored 
spring flowers in the bride's 
chosen colors of pink, lavendar 
and purple. A Unity candle was 
placed on the altar, and branched 
candelabra with lighted tapers 
stood at the sides of the altar. 

Harold Shelton was organist 
and soloist and the St. Patrick 
Music Ministry presented vocal 
selections as the Folk Mass 
Group, including "All I Ask Of 
You," "Only A Shadow," "I 
Have Loved You," "Flesh Of My 
Flesh," "Wedding Song," "Sure-
ly The Presence Of The Lord Is In 
This Place," Schubert's "Ave 
Maria," "Wherever You Go," 
"The Lord's Prayer," "On Eagles 
Wings," and "Peace Prayer." 

Organ solos were "Trumpet 
Voluntary," Wagner's "Bridal 
Chorus," Mendelssohn's "Wed-
ding March" and Beethoven's 
"Ode To Joy." 

Participating in the wedding 
liturgy were Mary Steichen of 
Dallas, friend of the bride, who 
presented the Readings with Nan-
cy Russell of Chicago, groom's 

Brown Bag 
Review set 
for June 7 

Cooke County College will hold 
a Brown Bag Book Review on 
June 7 at 12:10 p.m. at the Cooke 
County College Little Theater. 
The book to be reviewed is The 
Other Assassin by Bill Sloan. It 
will be reviewed by Doug Willis. 
The public is invited to attend.  

sister. 	Offertory 	gifts 	were 
presented at the altar by Donna 
LeBeau of Chicago, groom's 
sister, and Georgia Norvell of Arl-
ington, bride's sister. Eucharistic 
Ministers were the grooms's father, 
William Russell of Chicago, and 
Clarence Bayer of Arlington, 
bride's brother. 

RECEPTION 
A reception, dinner of heavy 

and light Hors D'Oeuvres, and 
dancing to music by Complete 
Music DJ's followed at Double 
Tree Park West, Dallas Main 
Ballroom for 350 guests, given by 
the bridal couple. 

Presiding at the bride's book 
were Emily Schwab of Austin, 
bride's niece, and Lisa Zanoni of 
San Mateo, California, a friend of 
the couple. 

The wedding cake was prepared 
and served by Francis and Cathy 
Fuhrmann of Muenster. 

Assisting as hostesses were 
Danette Bellinghausen of Dallas, 
Jackie Crawford of Dallas, Karen 
Holstein of Littleton, Colorado, 
Patti Lohre of Garland and Tricia 
Schnedar of Culver City, Califor-
nia, friends of the couple. 

Decorations included glass 
globes resting on mirror center-
pieces, with streamers in the 
bride's chosen colors. 

For the rehearsal dinner, the 
groom's parents hosted a 
Hospitality Suite on Friday, May 
18 at the Double Tree Park West 
for the wedding party and out of 
town guests. 

The couple was honored at wed-
ding showers in Muenster, Dallas 
and Chicago. The bride was 
honored at a personal shower in 
Dallas. 

When they return from a wed-
ding trip to Nassau, Bahamas they 
will make their home in Dallas. 

Attending the wedding from 
Muenster were Parents of the 
bride, and other relatives, Edgar 
and Rose Klement, Margaret 
Hartman, Louise Bayer, bride's 
godmother; and the Bernard 
Sandmanns of Sherman, the Clem 
Sandmanns of Lindsay, the Henry 
Sandmanns of Valley View, the 
Cletus Bayer family of Houston, 
Dorothy Bayer of Galveston, 
Sister Jeanette Bayer of 
Paragould, Arkansas and the Jim 
Schwab family of Austin. Also a 
number of the groom's uncles, 
aunts and cousins and friends 
from Dallas and distant cities. 

The theme for the Summer 
Reading Club is: The Secret Code 
is... Read! 

There will be two different pro-
grams. the "Read to Me" cer-
tificates will be given to children 6 
years old and younger. 

Children over 6 years will be 
given "The Secret Code is Read" 
certificate. 

All will keep a Reading log and 
will receive the Certificate of Par-
ticipation and a coupon for a free  

ice cream at the D.I. One Stop 
when they have read ten books on 
their level. 

The program will start on June 
5 and will run until August 14. 

This worth while program is 
sponsored by the Texas State 
Library. The Muenster Public 
Library is pleased to participate. 

Library hours are: 
Tuesday - 8:30 to 5:00 
Wednesday - 2:30 to 5:30 
Thursday - 8:30 to 5:00. 

Most Area 
Girls Have A 
Wish Card 
Registered 

With Us 

The first meeting of the 
Muenster Historical Commission 
was held May 15. 

On the agenda for the first 
meeting was: discussion of the 
structure of the Historical Com-
mission; the Founders Day which 
is coming up in November; the 
Cooke County History Book; and 
logo preparation. 

In discussing the structure of 
the Historical Commission, it was 
stressed the object of the Commis-
sion is to promote Muenster and 
preserve our heritage. 

Juanita Bright volunteered to be 
Chairman of the Commission for 
this year. Other members of the 
Commission are Bertha Hamric, 
Robert McDaniel, Bernice Sicking 
and Celine Dittfurth. Bertha 
Hamric is in charge of the 
Museum and has her Museum 
Committee. Robert McDaniel will 
chair the Historical Identification 
and Preservation Committee. Ber-
nice Sicking will be working with 
geneological studies. She will be 
available to assist people with 
forms and resource material. 
Celine Dittfurth will work with 
getting the design of the logo 
finished and making it available. 
She will also be recording 
secretary. 

The Committee members for 
the Founders Day are Doris 
Muller, Alvin Fuhrman, Clinton 
Endres, Betty Felderhoff and Her-
bie and Dolores Miller. The date 
for the Founders Day is November 
17 in the Knights of Columbus 
Hall. Concern was expressed as 
this is the day before the Parish 

Picnic. Juanita said it would be 
difficult to change the date as the 
orchestra has already been spoken 
for. Eberhart Harriman is coming 
May 26 to meet with the Commis-
sion concerning the Founders 
Day. The Founders Day Commit-
tee will also become involved at 
that time. The Committee agreed 
the Founders Day should be 
advertised as being in conjunction 
with the Parish Picnic. 

A group, from Gainesville, led 
by Dr. William Powell is working 
to compile a Cooke County 
history book. Muenster has been 
notified as many pages as wanted 
could be submitted. Juanita said 
she will contact Dr. Powell to find 
out what they want from 
Muenster. 

The Commission members 
briefly discussed getting small 
souvenirs when the logo is 
available. Several items are being 
considered. 

Legislators 
elected for 
Texoma area 

Janis Gray, director of the Tex-
oma Area Agency on Aging has 
released the area results of the 
May 22 statewide Texas Silver 
Haired Legislative Elections. Four 
representatives were elected from 
the Texoma Region. 

Virgil Lee Welch of Gainesville 
was elected in Cooke County; Bill 
Southard in Fannin County; and 
Mary Ethel Praetz and Hilda T. 
Ramsay in Grayson County. 

We Have A 
Graduation Gift 
That's Guaranteed 
To Move You! 

212sa, 

$ 5 0 0.0 0 Rebate-First 
Time Buyers Program 

$200 . 00 Dealership Rebate 
ALL Graduating Seniors 

...Plus Any Rebates From Factory! 
Probe 	 Escort 

Same dependable prices No Gimmicks 
We HAVE the best values in town! 

for Those Hard-to-Please Graduates 

Give Them A Choice! 

GIFT CERTIFICATES 

Owned by: Barbara and Wallace InglIsh 

ri. 9:30 - 5:30 	101 E. California 
Sat. 9:30 - 5:00 	Gainesville, 665-4223 

'90 Graduates Are A 
"Class Act!" 
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ROBERT AND GLORIA KLEMENT have announced the engagement 
and approaching marriage of their daughter, Melody Gay to Gregory 
John Rohmer, son of Emil and Agnes Rohmer. The wedding will be held 
in Sacred Heart Church on July 21, 1990 at 5 p.m., officiated by Father 
Victor Gillespie O.S.B. The bride-elect is a 1988 graduate of Muenster 
High School and a 1990 graduate of Cooke County College and presently 
attends the University of North Texas. The future-groom is a 1981 
graduate of Sacred Heart High School. He is employed by General 
Dynamics in Fort Worth. The couple s.i II reside in Muenster. 

MPs Honor Roll 

MR. and MR'. JOHN DAVID I.F I 1 M N 

1.11w1 

rl 

raNd is  

Muenster 
Pharmacy 

Medical Center Building 

817.759-2833 

8 .65 % 
CERTIFICATES 

OF DEPOSIT 
With today's changing 
economic picture, insured 
Certificates of Deposit are 
a great place to invest 
your savings dollars. Let 
me show you our full 
range of attractive interest 
rates, maturity dates and 
payment schedules Call 
today. 
EARL "RUSTY" RUSSELL 

701 East CallfornI4 St. 
Gainesville, Texas 	tt,,  

18171665-0351 

Edward 
D. Jones & Co: 

Brown Motor Co. 
Your Better Buick Dealer 

ed 

    

  

...11.611■ 
1  

      

Stock No Zral  ,I1Ma 408470 

1990 Buick Century Custom Sedan 
Alr condltioner,3.3 liter V-6, tilt steering, 
cruise control, automtalc transmission, 

wire wheel covers and much more ,  

SALE 

$ 1 3 , 9 	9 LIST 815,95 

approved credit. (3)Pricee.01eci locnan9e.14)Flebales or 9, lo 10.9, APR on selec 
models lorquelIlled Puma. (5)Muet lakonstell delivery from clealer...eloreAug. 

Monday-Friday 8:00 a.m.-6:00 p.m. 
Saturday 800 a.m.-5:00 p.m. 

1608 West Highway 82 	Gainesville 
	

817.665.5591 

* */ 

fr 	Las Vegas 	n
Leave DR Airport Thursday, Sept. 13,1990 Slay in 

Union Plaza. Downtown 3 Nights — Return Sunday, Sept.16, 1990 

Price includes: 
,2600  each 	Airfare and Hotel 

hew Oeeupeen 	Accomodations at the 
R.S.V.P. 8/Jiu1,990 	Union Plaza 

on act: Gilbert Bindel at VFW 665-9054 or 
Joyce Wool f olk at Travel Shop 665-1712 

the travel HOP eat 
) 665-1712 2112 E. Highway 82 

Gainesville 

=FrtherZIWPiaTic  

Sunday, June 10 
Sacred Heart Community Center 

DINNER 
Beginning at I I :00 a.m. 

Menu: Fried Chicken, German Sausage, Sauerkraut, 
Potato Salad, A Variety of Other Salads, 	WIMM■ 

and Relishes, Hot Rolls, Pie and Tea 

Ch ildren under I 2 $ 3.00 Tickets: Adults $6.00 	ch  

4==r 
/MIMI 

BARBECUE 
SANDWICHES 

Beginning at 2 p.m. 
through the 

afternoon and euening 

COUNTRY 
STORE 

Quill Raffle. Crafts. 
Baked Goods & 

Miscellaneous Bargains 

 

RAFFLES 

 

• Rainbow Vacuum Cleaner - $ 1 I00 value 

• Solid Oak Curio Cabinet - S565 Value 

• Magnavox 25" Color TV - $479 Value 

• I luestock and 7 Other Nice  Prizes to  be listed on raffle ticket  

A RIFLE and 
Entertainment 

TOO! for Young and Old  

	AUCTION 	 ION 
Beginning at 6:00 p.m. 	 Lots of goods and livestock 
	 .111111MI 

Advertisement space courtesy of Felderhoff Bros. A■v 
Drilling Co. and The Muenster Enterprise 

GAMES 
CHILDREN'S RAFFLE, 

1 

NET Team to host 
Discipleship Camp 

John David and Patsy Fleitman 
and their children Douglas, 
Samuel, Jon and Julia hosted a 
party in the family home on May 
27 at 6:30 p.m., for sixty guests. 

The reception and dinner mark-
ed the silver anniversary of John 
David and Patsy, who were mar-
ried on May 29, 1965 in St. Peter's 
Church of Lindsay. Movies made 
on the wedding day were shown 
during the evening. 

Visiting, reminiscing, new home 
movies, opening of gifts and 
toasts from children and the cou-
ple's best man, added to the 
festive evening. 

Charlotte Dangelmayr baked 
and decorated the anniversary 
cake for the Fleitmans and sur-
prised Don and Martha Hess with 

_We lima rtJ Youth Center offers 
summer programs 

The High Honor Roll and Honor 
Roll student:, have been listed by 
the Muenster Public School. They 
are as follows: 

HONOR ROLL 
6th grade - DaLana Endres, Julia 

Fleitman, Carrie Hess, Andrea 
Klement, Misty Klement, Leasha 
Perryman, Cody Sicking. 

7th grade - Scott Debnam, Sally 
Fisher, Rebecca Fleitman, Maurus 
Hacker, Ashley Hartman, Jamie 

Hellman, Jason Huchton, Cody 
Klement, Lisa Lippe, Cindy Reiter, 
Jill Reiter, Andrea Schoppa, Laura 
Vogel, Jeff Walterscheid, Julie 
Walterscheid. 

8th grade - Candise Abney, 
Misty Gieb, Brandi Grewing, Kay 
Grewing, Jay Hennigan, Shelley 
Klement, Cory Knabe, Theresa 
Kubis, Amy Sturm, Tracey Vogel. 

9th grade - Darren Bindel, Cindy 
Culp, Melissa Fisher, Justin Har-
tman, Darlene Hess, Jami Kemper, 
Brian Knabe, Roxie Knabe, Dianne 
Pagel, Leslie Perkins, Lisa Russell. 

9th grade - Darren Bindel, Cindy 
Culp, Melissa Fisher, Justin Har-
tman, Darlene Hess, Jami Kemper, 
Brian Knabe, Roxie Knabe, Dianne 
Pagel, Leslie Perkins, Lisa Russell, 
Brandi Stormer, Joy Tisdale, Eric 
VanSwearingen, DaLana Walter-
scheid. 

10th grade - Kristi Bierschenk, 
Jason Biffle, Connie Black, Steven 
Fisher, Mike Gobble, Nicki Hof-
bauer, Rex Huchton, Jennifer Lip-
pe, Ryan Sicking. 

11th grade - Jennifer Bayer, 
Melissa Bayer, Jon Fleitman, Jane 
Klement, Kristen Klement, Brad 
McDaniel, Darrin Russell, 
Raymond Stewart, Marcia Vogel. 

12th grade - Denise Anderle, 
Jeanne Bauer, Mike Bierschenk, 
Donnie Boydstun, Alethea 
Brawner, Yancy Culp, Jeff 
Hellman, James Hennigan, Yoshi 
Nakamura, Jannet Reeves, Shon-
na Reiter, Marshall Smith, Keith 
Vogel, Joe Weinzapfel, Cynthia 
Youngblood. 

HIGH HONOR ROLL 
7th grade - Kern Barnhill, Cory 

Cain, Tommy Joe Dankesreiter, 
Denise Russell. 

8th grade - Paige Bass, Danell 
Reiter. 

9th grade - Lori Graham, Mike 
Hacker, Marlene Hess, Chelby 
Schoppa. 

10th grade - Amy Dankesreiter, 
Kelli Ford, Julie Hess, Leslie 
Klement, Tina Klement, Tony 
Perryman. 

11th grade - Lanette Fisher, 
Mindy Graham, Sherry Hacker. 

12th grade - Mike Abney, Justin 
Ashley, Jerry Brawner, Misti Ford, 
Jimmy Herr, Marcy Mullins, Lisa 
Robison, Sean Slater, Dyann 
Vogel, Dana Wimmer, Jenny 
Wimmer. 

6th grade - Melissa Biffle, Jeff 
Flusche, Mary Knabe, Jason 
Sicking. 

The National Evangelization 
Team (NET) will sponsor a 5-day 
Discipleship Camp held in San 
Antonio, TX on June 22-27. 

Discipleship Weeks are designed 
for young men and women who 
are interested in learning about 
how to live out their faith in every-
day life. 

The activities of Discipleship 
Weeks focus around young peo-
ple's relationships with the Lord, 
and relationships between 
retreatants. There will be times for 
individual and group prayer. The 
group will attend Mass and the 
Sacrament of Reconciliation. And 
of course Disciple Weeks provide 
plenty of opportunities for fun! 
Some great recreation plans are 
already on the calendar. 

NET believes that a well lived 
Christian life is a powerful 
witness, and that living in this en-
vironment for a week will allow 
the young people to experience 

The Cooke County Youth 
Center is offering an exciting 
variety of summer programs with 
fun and learning experiences. 

Camp - Cooke County Camp 
Fire, Inc. offers summer fun at 
resident camp for boys and girls 
who have completed first grade 
through high school. Camp Rio 
Roxo is located northeast of Gor-
donville on Lake Texoma. Three 
one-week sessions are available, 
June 10 through June 30, 
Campers will enjoy exploring the 
great outdoors through hiking and 
horseback riding, learn skills of 
canoeing, always abiding by strict 
safety regulations. Other activities 
include arts and crafts, games and 
swimming. Sports that are offered 
are tennis, volleyball, softball, 
and archery. 

Boys and girls who are at least 
14 years of age or have completed 
the eighth grade may apply for the 
Camper Aide program. This pro-
gram is designed to assist camp 
counselors and campers in the 
basic camper program. It gives the 
CA's unique leadership training 
experiences. In addition to part -
time work schedule, CA's will par-
ticipate in regular camp activities 
and horseback trail ride. 

Cooke County Camp Fire, Inc. 
observed the camping standards 
of Camp Fire, Inc. and is licensed 
by the Texas Department of 
Health. All swimming is supervis-
ed by qualified Red Cross water 
safety instructors. Camp Director 
will be Lynette Pettigrew, Ex-
ecutive Director of the Cooke 
County Youth Center. Camp 
brochures are available and all 
questions can be answered by con-
tacting the Cooke County Youth 
Center at 665-6527. 

Summer Program - The Cooke 
County Youth Center has 
numerous new activities planned 

Mason offers 
new travel 
publication 

MASON - The first issue of a 
new travel publication for Texas 
was issued this month in Mason. 

Traveling Historic Texas 
features the Texas Hill Country 
towns of Fredericksburg, Mason, 
and Burnet and their associated 
frontier forts in its premiere issue. 
"Every other month we'll visit 
another historic area of Texas and 
look at historic sites, museums, 
and attractions located in historic 
structures," said publisher Larry 
D. Hodge. 

Hodge, a frequent contributor 
to Texas Highways magazine, says 
he started the new publication to 
give more coverage to historic sites 
in Texas. "There is rising interest 
in Texas history and in travel," 
Hodge said. "By the year 2000, 
travel is expected to be the number 
one industry in the United States. 
Texas has a great deal to offer the 
traveler who is interested in 
history, and we intend to inform 
people of as many historic sites as 
we can." 

The next issue of Traveling 
Historic Texas is due out in June, 
Hodge said, and will feature the 
Del Rio area. "Val Verde County 
Is one of the largest concentrations 
of prehistoric rock art in the 
world," Hodge noted. "In addi-
tion, there are museums, wineries, 
and other prehistoric attractions." 
Future issues will feature San An-
tonio, Galveston, Lubbock, El 
Paso, and other cities, Hodge 
added. 

Traveling Historic Texas is 
available by subscription from the 
publisher at Box 1280, Mason, TX 
76856.  

what life in Christ can be like. 
The members of the '89-90 NET 

teams will be hosting 8 
discipleship weeks around the 
country. They will be leading 
workshops, small groups, and 
large group presentations that will 
address how people as young 
Catholics can live out their Faith. 

Several NET members that 
ministered in Muenster during the 
month of April will be in San An-
tonio for this experience. 

	

High 	school 	students 
(sophomores through seniors) and 
college students are encouraged to 
attend. 

Cost of the camp is $135.00, 
which includes all meals and lodg-
ing, including retreat costs. Travel 
expense is the only extra expense 
involved. for additional informa-
tion or registration forms, please 
call Emily Klement, Youth Direc- 
tor, Sacred Heart Parish, 
759-2511,Ext .44.  

for this summer. The Youth 
Center will be open from 9:00 
a.m. to 4:30 p.m. for these ac-
tivities. There will be clinics of-
fered for Racquetball, Volleyball, 
Gymnastics, Basketball, Football 
and Soccer. There will be leagues 
formed for Volleyball and a Rac-
quetball Tournament. Mini camp 
will be offered in July for two 
weeks. Other special events will in-
clude: Hygiene scavenger hunt, 
Frontier Day, a Talent Show, 
Dinosaur Egg Hunt, Wacky 
Olympics, Backwards Day, Ping 
Pong Tournament, Parent Child 
Box Supper, 4-H Cooking Class, 
Learn Sign Language, Mapmania, 
Jeopardy Math, and Superfits 
Week. 

For more information about 
any of these activities contact the 
Cooke County Youth Center at 
665-6527. Some of these activities 
offered through our summer pro-
gram require an additional activity 
fee. Numerous prizes will be 
awarded throughout the summer 
months. A point system has been 
set-up and a Boy & Girl of the 
Week will be picked. Them 
members will have the privilege o. 
going to Dominoes Pizza and 
making their own pizza each 
week. There will also be selected 
members going to the movies at 
Midway Mall in Sherman on a 
weekly basis.  

honored 
a decorated cake for their nine-
teenth wedding anniversary, 
which was noted at the Fleitman 
party. 

A Mass in Sacred Heart Church 
on May 29 was offered on the ac-
tural25th anniversary. 

Parents of the couple are Julius 
and Cecilia Hermes of Lindsay 
and Bruno and Bertha Fleitman of 
Muenster. 

Attendants at the wedding 25 
years ago were Marcella Zim-
merer, Mary Ann Hess and Sara 
Lester, and Patrick Hermes, Paul 
Dangelmayr and Don Hess. The 
flower girl was Barbara (Zim-
merer) Nortman. All attended the 
anniversary except the flower girl 
who was prevented by distance. 



FUR STORAGE 

• Cold, Dry, Vault 
• Maximum Security 
• Totally Moth Proof 
• On Premises 

Miller Cleaners 
329 N. Commerce 
Gainesville, Texas 

"Polarized" Fur Storage 
S&H Green Stamps ssxe 

S.N.A.P. 
iMenus 	June 5 -6  - 7 I 

Summer Specials 

 

Save 
30% 

to 
50 0/o 

1 
Week 
Only 

 

• Drapes 

• Pleated Shades 

• Mln1-11 nds 

*Valances 

*Vera al Shades 

• Am elan Shades 

• Balloon Shades 

nand -garniture Company 

and Shop 
2005 F. H . 82 

 

Gainesville 	 665-2461 

  

WANTED 
6 HOMES 

TO TRAIN SIDING, WINDOW AND CARPORT INSTALLERS 
(under Supervision Fully Guaranteed) 

TO APPLY VINYL SIDING, INSULATED WINDOWS, 
AND CARPORTS 

Hurry and Send Coupon Below for Details 
Cut and Mail Coupon Today 

Dynamic Construction, Co. 	No Obligation 
'8177 S. Harvard, Suite 330 Complete Insulation Package 

Tulsa, OK 74137 	 Included  
-Mail Coupon Today. 

*No Gimmicks* 
Gentlemen: Under No Obligation Please Contact: 

p 

	 State 	  
Zip 	  

Name 	 
I Address 

City 

Lhone Jul  
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Collegei announce gradualeJ 

Laura Flusche was graduated 
with University Honors from 
Trinity University in San Antonio, 
Texas. She received a Bachelor of 
Art degree in Art History. Com-
mencement ceremonies were held 
on the Trinity campus on May 12 
and were attended by Harold, 
Jeannine, Janel, Mark, Michael 
and Anne Flusche; Rose Hof-
bauer; and Don, Donna, Christy 
and Cathy Glover of Dallas. 

During her senior year at Trini-
ty, Laura participated in the Art 
History Honors Program. She 
wrote and defended a senior 
thesis, for which she was granted 
University Honors. She was an ac-
tive member of Sigma Theta Tau, 
a social/service sorority and serv-
ed as Rush Chair of the organiza-
tion during her junior year. Laura 
was also a member of Trinity's 
Programming Board, the Associa-
tion of Residence Hall Students 
and served as a big sister to an 
underprivileged teenager as a part 
of Trinity's Volunteer Network. 

Laura plans to specialize in 
Italian Renaissance and Baroque 
Art. She has been granted an 
assistantship at the University of 
Illinois at Champagne/Urbana 
where she will continue her educa-
tion in the fall. 

JOHN NASCHE 

Gary John Nasche, a resident of 
Muenster, participated in com-
mencement exercises May 12 at 
Benedictine College, Atchison, 
Kansas. 

John Nasche was awarded a 
bachelor of arts degree in physical 
education. He is the son of Mr. 
and Mrs. Angelo Nasche of 
Muenster. 

Benedictine College is a four -
year, coeducational, Catholic col-
lege. It is classified by the 
Carnegie Foundation for the Ad 

Paula Yosten, daughter of John 
and Pat Yosten, graduated from 
Texas Woman's University in 
Denton during commencement ex-
ercises on Saturday, May 12 at 9 
a.m. She received a Bachelor of 
Social Work degree and a 
Bachelor of Science degree in 
Sociology, with the distinction of 
Summa Cum Laude. 

At TWU, Paula was a member 
of the Social Sciences Society, the 
Human Rights Coalition, and was 
president of the Intelligentsia 
Social Theory Club. She was a 
member of the honor societies of 
Phi Kappa Phi; Phi Alpha; Gam-
ma Beta Phi; Alpha Chi; and was 
vice-president of Alpha Kappa 
Delta. Paula was listed on the 
University honor roll during each 
of her semesters at TWU. She did 
an internship at Child Protective 
Services of Denton. 

Attending the ceremony were 
her parents, John and Pat Yosten, 
and her sister, Christy; and her 
grandmothers, Mmes. Margaret 
Hartman and Frances Yosten. 

Paula Yosten is a 1986 graduate 
of Sacred Heart High School. 

The Texas Tech University 
School of Medicine in Lubbock 
graduated Theresa Ann Whitt on 
May 19, 1990. The ceremony in-
cluded the Doctoral hooding 
preceding the graduation 
convocation. 

Dr. Whitt will continue her 
residency in Amarillo. Her chosen 
field is OB/GYN. 

Theresa's parents are James and 
Kathy Whitt of Sanger. She is the 
granddaughter of Louise Truben-
bach of Muenster and the late 
Alois Trubenbach. 

Attending the event were her 
parents; grandmother, Louise 
Trubenbach; aunt Judy Truben-
bach of San Antonio; sisters 
Susan Whitt and Amy Whitt; and 
James and Johns Whitt of Sanger. 

Susan Whitt of Sanger earned a 
Bachelor of Science degree in 
Education from Texas Woman's 
University. She was graduated in 
ceremonies on Saturday, May 12. 

Attending the graduation were 
her parents; grandmother Louise 
Trubenbach of Muenster; aunts 
Judy L. Trubenbach of San An-
tonio, and Rita McCorkle of Lin-
dale; and James and John Whitt 
of Sanger. 

Susan is the daughter of James 
and Kathy Whitt of Sanger and 
the granddaughter of Louise 
Trubenbach of Muenster and the 
late Alois Trubenbach. She was a 
1984 graduate of Sanger High 
School where she was active in 
band and FHA. Miss Whitt plans 
to teach elementary school. 

Daniel Knabe 
arrived in 
West Germany 

Army Private Daniel L. Knabe 
has arrived for duty in West 
Germany. 

Knabe is a wheel vehicle 
mechanic with the 188th Support 
Battalion. 

He is the son of Elizabeth F. 
Gibbs and stepson of J.D. Gibbs 
Jr. of Rural Route 2, Muenster, 
Texas. 

Knabe is a 1989 graduate of 
Muenster High School. 

The Francis Lightfoot Lee, 
chapter, Daughters of the 
American Revolution, heard a 
special program and viewed a film 
on "What The Daughters Do," 
during their meeting on May 4 in 
the home of Mrs. John Ed Balen-
tine with Mmes W.D. Hogan of 
Waco and Terry P. Jones of Den-
ton as co-hostesses. 

The film began with the 
Founders of the National Society, 
operating under a Certificate of 
Incorporation dated June 8, 1891. 

"What The Daughters Do" tells 
that the daughters actively carry 
out the objectives of the National 
Society which are to perpetuate 
the memory and spirit of the men 
and women who achieved 
American Independence by ac-
quisition of historical spots; by en-
couragement of historical 
research; by preservation of 
documents and relics and by pro-
motion of celebrations and 
patriotic anniversaries. 

Also to carry out the injunction 
of George Washington in his 
farewell address: to promote the 

Every summer, over 3,000 
young people between the ages of 
6 and 18 attend a very exclusive 
camp near Gainesville. The en-
trance requirements are strict: the 
child must have diabetes. 

Too often, regular summer 
camps turn away a child with 
diabetes because of their special 
diet and medical needs. But Camp 
Sweeney, organized over 40 years 
ago, is a place for the child to 
learn while having fun. All of the 
activities of a regular summer 
camp are offered: horseback 
riding, swimming, boating, 
fishing, arts and crafts, riflery, ar-
chery, movies, dances, and 
carnivals. 

At Camp Sweeney a 24 hour 
medical staff skilled in the 
knowledge of juvenile diabetes, 
gives campers supervision and at-
tention. At daily medical lectures 
the campers learn the vital impor-
tance of balancing their insulin in-
take, and their diet in order to live 
longer, healthier, and happier 
lives. 

Diets are formulated according 
to each individual's needs, giving 
the diabetic valuable examples of 
how to exchange foods to include 
an occasional "treat" so he won't 
feel left out around his friends at 
home. 

NOTICE! Anyone Interested in 
njoying the S.N.A.P. Meals must 

pre-register! To do so, call Mary 
Alice Bayer at her office, 759-2922 
between 9:30 and 10 am. on 
Tuesday, June 5 to sign-up for 
Tuesday's lunch. 

Tues. - Breaded Cod, mashed 
potatoes, mixed vegetables, tartar 
sauce, whole wheat bread, fruit, 
milk. 

Wed. - Ham with Pineapple, 
potato rounds, green beans, pud-
ding, whole wheat bread, milk. 

Thur. - Chicken Patty, bean and 
ham soup, fruit, whole wheat 
bread, cookies, milk. 

The Butterfield Stage Playhouse 
and Cooke County College 
prepare once again to offer their 
summertime youth theatre 
workshops. The Young Adults 
program, for those who have com-
pleted seventh grade and above, 
will begin June 4. The Children's 
program, for youngsters who have 
completed first through sixth 

Herr-Muller 
reunion draws 
100 guests 

The thirtieth annual Memorial 
Day weekend reunion of the 
Muller-Herr families was held 
Sunday, May 27 in the Muenster 
City Park. 

Everyone brought covered 
dishes for the noon meal. Ribs, 
chicken and brisket were prepared 
in smokers provided by Arnold 
Schilling, Jesse Walterscheid and 
Pete Hellinger. 

About one hundred members 
were present for the occasion. Out 
of town relatives came from 
Amarillo, Post, Lubbock, Mineral 
Wells, San Antonio, Ft. Worth, 
Richland Hills, Bedford, 
Roanoke, Sherman, Denton, 
Gainesville and Lindsay. 

general diffusion of knowledge; to 
develop in all citizens the largest 
capacity for performing the duties 
of American citizens. 

Also to cherish, maintain and 
extend the institutions of 
American freedom; to foster 
patriotism and love of country, 
and to aid in securing for mankind 
all the blessings of liberty. 

Also on the program was a 
reading of the poem "The Home 
Place," authored by Bette Ann 
Gunter, who won first place in the 
recent Cooke County College 
Awards Program. Rebecca Ann 
Jones read the poem. 

There was also an observance of 
the 200th anniversary of President 
George Washington's signing of 
the document that developed the 
first copyright law. 

Presiding for the ritual and 
business meeting was Mrs. 
Maureen Griggs, vice regent. Mrs. 
Mary Edith Eldridge led the 
pledge of allegiance to the Flag, 
the American's Creed, the pream-
ble to the Constitution and singing 
of the National Anthem. 

Camp facilities include six air -
conditioned cabins, lodge, 
hospital, and various staff cabins 
and a pavilion where arts and 
crafts and rainy day activities such 
as country and western dancing 
are enjoyed. Camp Sweeney also 
has two tennis courts, basket-
ball/volleyball courts, soccer and 
baseball fields, a swimming pool, 
horseback riding, archery, riflery, 
and a 34 acre lake where the 
children enjoy paddle-boating, 
canoeing, rowing, and fishing. 

Camp Sweeney has never denied 
admission to any child with 
diabetes. The only requirement is 
to have diabetes and be between 
the ages of 6 and 18. Each year ap-
proximately 75 percent of all 
campers receive scholarship aid 
which is funded by donations 
from friends, Foundations, and 
United Way Agencies. 

The first three-week Session will 
begin on June 10 and end on June 
29; Session two will be held from 
July 1 to July 20; and the final 
Session is set for July 22 to August 
10. 

For more information please 
write to Southwestern Diabetic 
Foundation, Inc. P.O. Box 918, 
Gainesville, Texas 76240, or call 
817-665-9502. 

grades, will begin June 25. 
The BSP and the CCC Division 

of Continuing Education are 
pleased to announce that this year 
a limited number of scholarships 
will be offered by the Butterfield 
Stage Players for those students 
that might be prevented from 
entering the program due to finan-
cial constaints. The scholarships 
will pay for the youth's registra-
tion fee and costume costs. 

Workshop directors, Annetta 
Earle, Sandy Geyer, and Janine 
Fuller, say that children's rehear-
sal classes will be held June 25 
through July 21 at Cooke County 
College from 2 to 5:15 p.m. (Mon-
day through Thursday). Classes 
and rehearsals for the young 
adults will be held June 4 through 
June 23, meeting from 7 to 9:30 
p.m. (Monday through Friday) at 
the college. Included in the pro-
gram will be instruction in acting, 
singing, stage movement, and 
related topics. Also, every partici-
pant in the program is guaranteed 
a part in the productions held at 
the end of the rehearsal period. 

Parents are asked to register 
their children (age 15 and under) 
in person at the CCC Continuing 
Education Office on campus 
across from the library. Hours are 
8:30 a.m. to 4 p.m. Monday 
through Thursday and 8;30 a.m. 
to 3 p.m. on Friday. Cost for par-
ticipation in the workshops is $35 
per individual student ($17 for 
each additional student from the 
same family). The fee does not in-
clude costume cost. 

The workshops were formed 
several years ago in an effort to 
support and promote the 
theatrical interests of children in 
the area. They continue to offer a 
medium for self-expression, 
creativity, and art education. For 
more information on this pro-
gram, call the CCC Division of 
Continuing Education at 
668-7731, Ext. 272, or the Butter-
field Stage Playhouse at 665-8152. 

Lisa Otto 
graduates 
top of class 

On Friday, May 25, Cedar Hill 
High School, in Southwest Dallas 
County, announced the awards 
for the 1990 graduating class at 
their Senior/Parent Banquet. 
Receiving the highest academic 
award was Lisa Otto, who earned 
Valedictorian honors in her class 
of 238 seniors. Lisa delivered her 
Valedictorian speech at com-
mencement exercises held at the 
Dallas County Convention Center 
on Memorial Day. 

Among those in attendance 
were her parents, former 
Muenster residents, Jim and 
Shirley Otto, now of Cedar Hill; 
grandmothers, Mrs. Norbert Kle-
ment and Mrs. John Otto of 
Muenster; her aunt, Mrs. Norma 
Scott of Ardmore, Oklahoma; 
and Lisa's sister, Lori, also of 
Cedar Hill. 

An active band member, Lisa 
will compete in UIL State band 
finals in Austin this June. Lisa has 
received numerous academic 
awards, including the Tandy 
Technology Scholars Award, 
which recognizes students in the 
top two percent for academic ex-
cellence. Recently, Lisa received 

academic scholarships from Texas 
Christian University and 
Southwest Texas State University, 
and also received the Robert C. 
Byrd Honors Scholarship from 
the State of Texas. Lisa has 
chosen to attend Southwest Texas 
in San Marcos in the fall. 

See grandson 
graduate 

Mr. and Mrs. Al Yosten attend-
ed the graduation of their grand-
son, Paul Phillips from Lutheran 
High School of Dallas on Friday, 
May 25 at 7 p.m. The Yostens 
spent the weekend with their 
daughter and family, Mr. and 
Mrs. Dan Phillips and sons, Paul 
and Cary. They returned home 
Sunday. 

Family visits 
Hartman kin 

Mark and Belinda Tompkins 
and four month old son, Victor of 
Houston, spent from Monday 
through Thursday visiting Mark's 
grandmother, Margaret Hartman 
and other relatives who were 
meeting the baby for the first 
time. The Tompkins family also 
met the infant son of Ken and 
Rhonda Hartman for the first 
time. 
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ancement of Teaching as the only 
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DAR Chapter hears 
special VCR program 

Camp Sweeney is now 
recruiting for camp 

Young People's Theatre 
slated to begin June 25 



lb. 

0502 3 for 95 C  

GERBER STRAINED JUICES OR 

BABY FOODS 

11.6 oz. 
box 

FISCHER'S 

FLANK 
STEAK 

*2" LB . 

CORNED BEEF 	113 $ 1 79  
SHURFRESH 95 PERCENT LEAN BONELESS 5.7 LB. AVG 

WHOLE HAM 	LB. 8 1 " 
SHURf RESH 95 PERCENT LEAN 3.4 1.B.AVG. BONELESS 

HAM HALF 	LB. 

SHURFRESH .1111490 

HOT DOGS 	1 LB 

MARKET CUT WISCONSIN 

CHEDDAR CHEESE 	LB 

$ 	99  

$ 1 4 9  

$ 2 3 9  

lb. 69c 
LOW SALTILOW SODIUM MARKET PACK ALPINE LACE 

SWISS CHEESE 	LB %3" 
JIMMY DEAN ASSORTED 

SAUSAGE 	1 LB ROLL $ 2 9  

POLLOCK MARKET PACK 

FISH FILLETS 	B $1 49  

BEEF LIVER 	LB 39' 

Sliced Bacon 

A 	 

11, 	

HOPS LB $ 1 89  

5 2 79  LB 	" 
R  "000. FISCHER'S FAJIT 

FISCHER'S APPROX. 2 LB. BAGS GROUND 

BEEF PATTIES 	L.. $ 1 69  
FISCHER ' S 
RIBSTEAK... LB. 5249 

FISCHER'S FAMILY PACK 

SKIRT STEAK 

FOOD STORES 

AFFILIATED 

Purchase limit 

not required 

for Senior 

Citizens 

WILD WEST 

FISCHER'S 
 BRATWURST.Lc. $  2 49  

FISCHER'S 
 HOT LINKS 	LB. $ 1 9  

PILGRIM'S PRIDE GRADE A ASSORTED PRIME 

FRYER PARTS 	LB. $1 29  

GROUND CHUCK 	LB $1" 
SHURFRESH 3-4 LB. AVG. 

Grade A Cut Up 
Pilgrim's Pride 
Fryers 	 
USDA Choice Beef 
Vac Pac 
Whole Brisket 	 lb. 

pillsbury all varieties 

cake mix 	18.25.19.2 02. 99' 
PILLSBURY ALL VARIETIES 

RTS FROSTING 	15.16.5 OZ. $1 19  
PILLSBURY 

FLOUR 	 5 LB. 8 1 
29 

SHUFINE ELASTIC LEG 24 CT. LG. OR 38 CT. MED. 

DIAPERS 	 $ 4 99  

HOT WHEELS BRAND 

CEREAL 	 14 OZ. $ 2 89  

RELISH 	 9  75 OL 79' 
SHURFINE 12 IN . 

ALUMINUM FOIL 	25E7 59' 
JUMBO 

BRAWNY TOWELS 	89 4  
HEINZ ALL VARIETIES (EXCLUDING SELECT) 

BARBECUE SAUCE 
SiTif ti  Ski 57  

HEINZ SWEETIHOT DOGIINDIA 

IR OZ $ 
	19 

	  100, $2 79  

Early Harvest 
Or Early June 

Shurfine 
Peas 

17 oe. can 

5/ $ 2 

Honey Boy 

Pink 
Salmon 
15.5 oz. can 

$219 

Reg./Drip/Perk 

Shurfine 
Coffee 
13 oz. can 

$ 1' 

ShurImo 
Reg.:Went/B.13Q 

Potato 
Chips 
7 oz. bag 

69' 

Price Saver 
Tea Bags 

1 00 ct. box 

79 

Trail Blazer 

Chunk 
Dog Food 

20 lb. bag 

$329  

Spill Mate 
Assorted 

Paper 
Towels 
jumbo roll 

69c 

Assorted 
Flavors 

Sugar Sweetened 
Kool-Aid 

Makes 8 Guano 

$21g 
HARMIN4 ROLL 

TOILET TISSUE 	 
WOLF BRAND 

CHILI 	

 

TOMATO SAUCE 
SI  Wit EXCLUDING  

FRUIT 
	READY . 	 

SHURFRESH 

WHITE BREAD . 	 

PET RITZ ALL VARIETIES REGULARICRUMB 

COBBLERS 	26 02 ' 2 "  

rFiiiiiECRINKLEs 	2 LB 
$1 59 

Classic Delight 

TONY'SIRED BARON ASSORTED 

FAMILY PIZZA 
4149 	 22 02 

CO NTY LINE ASSORTED 

HALFMOON CHEESE 002 $ 1 79  SHURFRESH SOFT 

SHURFRESH BUTTERMILIVOLD FASHIONED 	 MARGARINE 	59 C 
BISCUITS 	75  OZ. 5 FOR $ 1 	WEIGHT WATCHER'S REGULARIULTRA 90 

CINNAMONICINNAMON DANISHIORANGE DANISH 

 SHURFRESH ROLLS 9 5 11 OZ. 

A 

I q 

Kraft 
All Varieties Pourable 

Salad Dressing 

8 oz 
btl. 

MILLER LITE BEER 

$ 1 

WELCH 'S GRAPE 

YOGURT 	80259' JELLYIJAM 	 

$ 1 29  

902 $ 	1 9  

820 4 FOR $ 

	 902 $ 2 " 

64 OZ 81
0

9  

115 LB 59' 

1502 $ 1 1 9  

HEATH 

CANDY BAR 	4 OZ 3 FOR $ 1 
HOLLYWOOD PAT DATICHOC. PAYDAYIBUTTERNUT/ZIRO 

 CANDY BAR 	4 OZ. 3 FOR

* 

 I 

SHURFINE 

MUSTARD 	32 OZ 79' 
SUGAR SUBSTITUTE 

SWEET 'n LOW 	 100 CT $149 

 FOFEFEE FILTERS  100 CT 2 FOR $ 1 

California Pearlette 

White Seedless Grapes 

lb. 
 

lb. 	99 
Fresh 
Cantaloupes 	 
Extra Jumbo 

California
Apricots 	 

lb. 39 

lb. 89 
Roma 
Tomatoes .... 

Green 
Cabbage 	 

= ei  ,0  

lb. 	...NU 

lb. 	15c 

Large Califoia rn 

Snowball 
Cauliflower 	 
l‘tSusNsoe.t1Shurfresh 

Potatoes 	 

hd 99 
51b. $ 1 39 

Assorted 

Delta Bath Tissue 
Limit I with '10m additional food purchase please 

ADVERTISED 
T.V. SPECIALS 

Heinz 

Squeeze Ketchup 

28 oz. 
btl. 

MEAT 
Silver Spur Slab 

DR. PEPPER 
ALL VARIETIES 2 LITER 

990 

REGULARILOW SALT SLICED 

DECKER BACON 	I L. 8 1" 
LOUIS RICH 

	BACON 	1202 '1" 
SHURFRESH GRADE A 10 14 LB AVG. 

TURKEY HENS 	LB. 69
c 

ALL ITEMS NOT AVAILABLE AT ALL AFFILIATED STORES 

QUANTITY RIGHTS RESERVED 

24-1202. 

Since 
1927 

30 OFF LABEL PETER PAN SPADOTHICRUNCHY 	 q q 

PEANUT BUTTER 	1802 I 

PINE CLEANER 0 1. 

	 28 02 $ 2" 

RICE KRISPIES 	1302 $ 1 49  
COAST SUNSPRAY OR BLUEIZEST REGULAR 

BATH SOAP 	5 02.3 PR. 8 1 69  

Aire fliarkrt 
304 N Main, Muenster, 1.B00-535-7248 on 759.4211 AirFFILIATE 	Prices Effective June 4 thru 9 

DOUBLE  COUPONS EVERY DAY! 

ROUND-UP 
OF 

SAVINGS la* 

40 0  Off Label 
Liquid Soap 

Ivory/Joy 

bll. 

Betty Crocker 
Hamburber/Tuna/Chicken 

Helpers 
■-•• 
Haburger 
Helper 	 6.5 to  
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Previously Owned 
Cars & Trucks 

CARS 
'89 Pontiac Grand Prix 

V-6, automatic, power steering, power brakes, AC, power windows, 
power locks, AM/FM cassette, tinted glass, velour Interior, fully loaded 

'89 Beretta 
Automatic, power steering, power brakes, AC, AM/FM stereo, 

tinted glass, low miles. 

'89 Beretta 
Automatic, power steering, power brakes, AC, AM/FM stereo, 

tinted glass, bucket seats, gauges, extra clean. 

'88 Thunderbird 
V-6, automatic, power steering, power brakes, AC, power seats, 
power windows, power locks, premium sound AM/FM cassette, 

tinted glass, velour Interior, tilt, cruise, like new. 

'86 Olds 88 
V-6, automatic, power steering, power brakes, AC, power windows, 

power locks, AM/FM cassette, tinted glass, wire wheel covers. 

'86 Thunderbird 
Automatic, power steering, power brakes, AC, t lit, cruise, tinted 

glass, AM/FM cassette, local car. 

'85 Olds Delta 88 Brougham 
V-8, automatic, power steering, power brakes, AC, pOWer windows, 

power locks, AM/FM cassette, tinted glass, velour interior, t ilt, cruise. 

'85 Monte Carlo 
V6, automat ic, power steering, power brakes, AC, power windows, 

power locks, tilt, cruise, velour Interior. 

'85 Olds Cutlass Supreme 
V-6, automatic, AC, tilt, cruise, AM/FM cassette,. power steering, 

power brakes . 

TRUCKS 
'88 Chevrolet Cheyenne 

V.13, power steering. power brakes, AC, AM/FM cassette, tinted 
glass, velour Interior, tilt, cruise, like new 

'88 Chevrolet Suburban 
V.13, automat ic, power steering, power brakes, front and rear AC, 
power windows, power locks, AM/FM cassette, velour Interior, 

tilt, cruise, bench seat. 

'88 Ford Ext. Cab 
V.8, automatic, power steering, power brakes, AC, power windows, 
power locks, AM/FM cassette, velour, captains' chairs, tilt, cruise, 

styled wheels. 

'87 Dodge LE 1/2 -Ton Pickup 
\'-8, automatic, pow 8r steering, power brakes, AC, power w Intl 

Pickup 
power locks, tinted glass, tilt, cruise. 

'87 Chevrolet Suburban 
V-8, automatic, power steering, power brakes, AC front and rear, 
power windows, power locks, AM/FM cassette, velour interior. 

tinted g lass, tilt, cruise. 

'86 G MC 3/4-Ton 4x4 
V-8, automatic, power brakes, power steering, AC, 404. 

'86 Ford 4x4 
V-8, automatic, power steering, power brakes, AC, tinted glass, 

tilt, cruise. 

'86 Ford XL 
V-8, automatic, power steering, power brakes, AC, AM/FM cassette. 

styled wheels. 

'84 Chevrolet Silverado 
V-8, automatic, power steering, power brakes, AC, power windows, 

power locks, AM/FM. velour interior, tilt, cruise, styled wheels. 

'79 GMC 4x4 
V.8, automatic, power steering, power brakes, AC, AM/FM cassette, 

tinted glass, velour Interior, spoke wheels. 

Gregg's Chevrolet, Inc. 
"Dedicated to Being the Best" 

Owned and operated by the Wilde family for 64 years. 

Sizinwer 82 Muenster, (817)759-2201 	Clinton-ire, Iron, Gainesville 738-2209 

Bass stocking, high water 
augur well for Lewisville 
LEWISVILLE - All signs continue to point to excellent 

largemouth bass fishing in the future for a long-overlooked 
reservoir - Lake Lewisville. 

Biologist Clell Guest of the Texas Parks and Wildlife Depar-
tment said the department stocked about 750,000 Florida-strain 
largemouth bass in the lake during May. The fast-growing 
Florida fish were last stocked in 1978. 

"Growth rates of bass in Lewisville have been good," Guest 
said. "It takes just a little over two years for a bass to grow to the 
14-inch minimum legal harvestable size." 

Past surveys of the genetic composition of bass in Lewisville 
have shown that the Florida bass genetic influence has declined 
from 15 percent in 1987 to 3.4 percent in 1989. "The 1990 
stocking of Floridas ought to be the shot in the arm that the 
Lewisville fishery needs," said Guest. 

"High water levels in the lake located northwest of Dallas 
should provide excellent cover and forage conditions for the 
stocked fingerlings, and the fish should have good survival and 
growth rates as a result," he said. 

Be watching the sky calendar! Don't Forget! 

For F FA members, their parents 
and invited guests 

*STATE TWIN* 
200 E California 	WIMP/1114 	 665 2741 

'TEENAGE MUTANT NINJA TURTLES" 
LATE SHOW Fel.6 SAT. 9:05 PG 

• NIGHTLY 7:30 — SUN. ADO 5.30 • 
"CADILLAC MAN" 

LATE SHOW FRI.& SAT. 9:10 

Adelts '4.00 	Children '2.50 
ALL SEATS $2.011 """T 530 

Thursday 7:30 

MAD DOG Football Camp 

Name 	  

Address 	  

Telephone 	  City 	 Zip 	  

Poems Names 	  

Emergency No. 	  

Please read the following carefully and sign: 
	 T-Shiri Size 

	
booth Adult 

In consideration of the acceptance of this application for registration. I. as parent of 

	 waive and release any and an rights and claims 
of damages my child may have against Muenster I.S.D. or its representatives and/or assignees and far 
any and all damaages which my child may sustain in connection with his/her association with. or entry in, 
the MAD DOG Football Camp and those which may arise from him/her traveling to. participating in, 
or returning from this camp. 

PARENT OR GUARDIAN SIGNATURE 	 DATE. 	  

WI. I °NEI 

The Second Annual 

MAD DOG Football Camp 
June 18 through June 22 

8:00 a.m. -12:00 noon daily 
on Muenster I.S.D. Practice Facility 

A Non-contact Camp for 
boys entering the 	 Professional 

5th, 6th, 7th, 8th & 
	

Experienced Instructors 

9th Grades 

Enrollment is limited, so reserve your spot by sending your 
application and fee to: 

Coach Bill Jump 
MAD DOG FOOTBALL CAMP 
Rt. I Box 660 
Muenster, Texas 76252 
817-759-4735 

Camp Fee: 
s3000 

(includes tuition and 
camp T-shirt) 
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Athletes sign letters .0J- 1  2nd Mad Dog Football 
Camp set for June 18-22 

UNT runs for Culp 

Yancy Culp, a 1990 graduate of 
Muenster High School, signed a 
letter of intent and accepted a 
scholarship to run cross country 
and track at U.N.T. in Denton. 
Culp will compete in cross country 
in the fall then run distance for the 
Eagles in the spring. 

While at Muenster, Culp was 
District Champion in both the 
1600m and 3200m. He finished 
third in Class A in the 1600m in 
the State Meet at Austin. Culp ran 
a 4.32 at Austin in the 1600m to 
become one of Muenster's all-time 
best milers. He was also an 
outstanding performer in football 
where he played wide receiver and 
defensive back. 

"Yank is one of the hardest 
workers I have seen in 12 years of 
coaching. He has earned his 
way," commented Hornet Coach 
Bill Jump. "He will make us all 
proud. I am looking forward to 
following his progress. Yank is a 
credit to Muenster." 

Boydstun plays for MSU 

Donnie 	Boydstun, 	1990 
Muenster High School graduate, 
recently signed a letter of intent to 
play football for Midwestern State 
University in Wichita Falls. Donn-
nie will attend class at M.S.U. and 
play defensive end for them this 
fall. 

While at Muenster Donnie was 
picked All-District both his junior 
and senior years. He was tabbed 
as first team defensive end as a  

junior and first team tight end as a 
senior. Donnie led the team in 
sacks as a junior, and, in fact, was 
one of Class A's top sackers.  
Boydstun was also a stand-out in 
track where he was district champ 
in the hurdles and the discus. 

"Donnie is a great kid and has a 
chance to be a player at 
Midwestern," said Coach Jump. 
"It is an adjustment to play at that 
level, but he is a very physical 
player and will fit in well. I am 
very proud of him and will be 
following his career with great 
pride." 

Cheerleaders 
set Car Wash 
for Saturday 
Sacred Heart Cheerleaders will 

sponsor a car wash on Saturday, 
June 2 a the D.I. One Stop Car 
Wash. For pick-up and delivery, 
please call in advance, 759-4889 or 
759-2893. Proceeds will benefit 
cheerleader projects. Prices are as 
follows: cars and pickups $10.00; 
vans and suburbans $12.00. 
Remember to call in advance for 
pick-up and delivery. 

NOTICE! 
The Muenster Golf Association 

will hold its regular monthly 
scramble on Sunday, June 10 at 
the Nocona Municipal Golf 
Course. Tee-off is at 9:00 a.m. 

The spring constellations are 
disappearing in the evening below 
the western horizon now and the 
summer star Arcturus in the con-
stellation Bootes is rising higher in 
the sky's vault. 

The planet Venus, low in the 
eastern sky, will be the morning 
'star' from June through August. 
Mars, also in the morning sky, will 
be about one-third of the way up 
in the southeastern sky. On a June 
evening Jupiter will be low in the 
western sky after sunset and 
Saturn will rise in the southwest 
before midnight. 

Sky Calendar 
June 7 - Moon near Antares. 
June 18 - Mercury is just north 

of the orange star Aldebaran on 
the east-northeast horizon at 
dawn. 

June 20 - Venus below the wan-
ing crescent moon low in the east -
northeast at dawn. 

Constellation Bootes 
Bootes is a kite shaped pattern 

of stars that has been steadily ris-
ing higher in the sky so that 
around June 16 it will be nearly 
overhead by 9 p.m. Its brightest 
star, Arcturus, is easy to find by 
following the arcing curve from 
the end of the Big Dipper's handle 
to the base of the 'kite.' 

Because our star viewing plat-
form, the earth, is spinning 
eastward on its axis, the stars seem 
to move across the sky at night 
from east to west. Bootes always 
follows the Big and Little Dippers 
through the sky. Some ancient 
cultures thought of the dippers as 
'bears' and called Bootes a 
'hunter;' other ancient people saw 

■ 
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YANCY CULP, center, recently agreed to participate in the UNT track 
program. Also pictured are, I to r, Yancy's mother, Charlotte Culp, 
Coach Bill Jump, his sister Cindy, and his father, Bill Culp. 

DONNIE BOYDSTUN, center, signs to play football at Midwestern 
State University. Watching are, I to r, his mother, Joyce Boydstun, 
brother Michael Boydstun, Coach Bill Jump and his father, Bud Boyd- 
stun. 	 Janie Herrman Photo 

bulls or oxen in the dippers and 
thought of Bootes as a herdsman, 
while the Egyptians saw ploughs 
instead of dippers and to them 
Bootes was a ploughman. 

If we lived at the north pole, the 
same spinning motion of the 
planet would cause the overhead 
point in the sky to appear to stand 
still. Bootes would seem to follow 
the Dippers in a vast circle around 
that point every night. But in 
Texas latitudes the Little Dipper is 
the only star group we see every 
night and Bootes performs his 
nightly tasks for us only in the late 
spring and early summer. 

No Scramble June 10 

Muenster Head Football Coach 
Bill Jump has announced his plans 
to sponsor the Second Annual Mad 
Dog Football Camp. 

This is a non-contact clinic for 
boys entering the fifth through 
ninth grades. It will be held June 18 
through June 22 from 8 a.m. until 
noon on the Muenster I.S.D. prac-
tice field. 

"We will teach the basic fun-
damentals of football, but the real 
purpose is to provide the kids with 
an opportunity to enjoy a fun, 
worthwhile activity," Jump said. 

The camp program will stress the 
techniques of the game but will in-

volve no actual physical contact. 
Jump and his assistant, Tim 

Ratliff, will give the boys in-
dividual and group training while 
allowing them to become familiar 
with every position. 

Campers will learn the fun-
damentals of line, backfield, and 
defensive play, as well as punting, 
passing, catching, kicking, con- 

by Dan Hamric 
The Muenster Golf Association 

will hold its regular monthly 
scramble at the Nocona Municipal 
Golf Course Sunday, June 10. Tee-
off time will be at 9 a.m. rather 
than 10 a.m. because of the new 
board ruling that states all summer 
tournaments will tee-off at 9 a.m. 
or earlier. Nocona Hills is making a 
bid to try to draw back the 
association to playing occasionally 
at NHCC. This may allow us a 
change in courses as well as a time 
variation. More on this will be 
mentioned at the tournament. 

Dick Murphy, the association's 
newest member, will be on hand at 
8:45 to answer any questions about 
the golf course he is considering at 
his ranch north of Muenster. This 
should prove to be an interesting 
session as the MGA has had 
problems in recent years at the area 
courses. A dream of the MGA at its 
inception in 1976 was to some day 
have a "home" course. 

Questions concerning this mon-
th's tournament should be directed 

Applications for enrollment for 
interested participants can be 
found in this week's issue of The 
Muenster Enterprise. Hurry, 
enrollment is limited! 

ditioning and agility training. They 
will also receive the benefit of lear-
ning proper weight training 
techniques. 

Campers in each class-group will 
be recognized for outstanding ef-
fort and performance. 

The importance of teamwork 

and leadership will also be stressed 
while the boys take part in flag 
football games as members of a 
team made up of different ages. 

Jump says that the participants 
will need no special equipment. 
Shorts and an official camp T-shirt 
will be worn, but a cleated shoe 
would be beneficial. 

Students from both Sacred 
Heart and Muenster Public School 
are encouraged to take part in the 
fun. 

to Brian Herr as Dan Hamric and 
Dot Endres will be out of town that 
Sunday. Remember to check in 
before 8:45 so teams can be paired 
and tee-off will be by 9:00 a.m. A 
he and she is scheduled for August 
and the club championship will on-
ce again be in September. 

cl AMERICAN 
CANCER 
SOCIETY 

Happy Anniversary 
Marlin and Nancy Krahl! 
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',414 

pi) 

John Sparkm

- 

an pile hes the ball Is Tan 
losien v alb her turn.  

Dow n and around • Lucas Baser. 

Brown Motor Co. 
1990 Grand Am LE Coupe 

A/C, till wheel, equipment 
Intermittent wiper and more 

Stock No.277774 
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Ga1C Tro,k, 

BROWN 
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wiOlscountaand rebates annow aa11500 uandown, plus Ma, tote and lino., with 
appro.. crew, (3)Pncaa autnact to clung 14)Rabateso,VA to t09N APR on max. 
models lorqualihannuyers (5Noattake retail *.lm, nand.* stock bef oraaupuat 22 

Monday-Friday 8:00 a.m.-6:00 p.m. 

Saturday 8:00 a.m.-5:00 p.m. 

1808 West Highway 82 	Gainesville 

   

817.665-5591 
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you could win a "Drive 
Away - Get Away" 
vacation package. 
‘'acation winners are 
automatically entered 

it in the sweepstakes box, and 
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Gainesville Riding Club 
hosts show Saturday 

Valley View coach asks 
for '91 budget increase 

The Gainesville Riding Club 
will hold their first Quarter Horse 
show on June 2. The show is ap-
proved by the A.Q.H.A. 
(American Quarter Horse 
Association), T.J.Q.H.A. (Texas 
Junior Quarter Horse Associa-
tion) and the T.A.Q.H.A. (Texas 
Amateur Quarter Horse 
Association). 

It will be at the Gainesville 
Riding Club Arena located on Old 
Highway 77 and will begin at 8 
a.m. Concession stand will be 
open all day. FREE admission is 
offered to the public to come and 
watch the show. 

The day full of events will begin 
with the cutting classes first, 
followed at noon by a variety of 
Halter, Performance, Speed & 
Roping Classes. A total of 70 
A.Q.H.A approved classes will be 
offered. 

Grand Champion and All -
Around winners will be awarded 
A.Q.H.A. bronze plated trophies. 
Also, three Jim Reno Cutting 
Trophies plus $100 added money 
will be given to the winner in 
Junior, Senior and Amateur Cut-
ting. Elaborate ribbons will be 
given to youth and novice 

3-Legged Sack Race - John Bart Loh and Joel 

Schilling. 

- 

winners. 
"We anticipate a large crowd of 

contenders in the cutting events," 
said Donna Loree, Gainesville 
Riding Club member. She said the 
trophies are sculptured and much 
sought after and it's unusual to 
receive cash and trophies in such 
events. 

Show Manager is Doug Mitchell 
of Gainesville. The judge will be 
Darrell L. Bilke of Edmond, Ok. 
Show Secretary is Joy Rose of 
Nocona, and the announcer is 
Dwayne Bacon from Canton, Tx. 

"We are extremely pleased to be 
able to bring this horse show to 
Gainesville and the North Texas 
area and are grateful to all of our 
sponsors who helped us," said 
Captain Jimbo Love. "We want 
everyone to come out and get a 
look at some of the finest Quarter 
Horses around!" 

Entries will be accepted on the 
day of the show. 

For more information about the 
show, or to find out how to 
become a member of the Riding 
Club, please contact Doug Mit-
chell at 665-0263 or Jimbo Love at 
668-8712. 

Tug-of-Nar - Josh Wallencbeld, Mall 
Baser, Stephen Hofbauer and Lee Skinner. 

ER. *MR% '.4.9111S '91111 

Sacred Heart 
Field Day 

Drowning 
prevention 
checklist 

Pool safety is no accident. The 
National Spa and Pool Institute's 
"Water Watch Program" offers par-
ents and pool and spa owners the 
following checklist to help prevent 
child drownings. 

• Never leave a child unattended 
in or near a swimming pool, hot tub, 
spa or bathtub, even for a second. 

• Keep toys, tricycles and other 
children's playthings away from 
the pool or spa. 

• Don't consider your children 
to be "drown proof' because you en-
rolled them in "waterproofing" or 
swimming classes. 

• Don't allow barriers, such as 
fences or walls, to give you a false 
sense of security regarding your 
child's safety. There is no substi-
tute for supervision. 

It's still important you make sure 
your pool has an effective barrier—
such as a fence, wall or locked 
door—to guard against unauthorized 
access. 

Emergency Procedures 

• Learn how to administer 
CPR, mouth-to-mouth resuscitation 
and other lifesaving techniques to 
children. 

• Know how to contact emergency 
medical services. Post the numbers 
in an easy-to-see place. 

• Install a phone, or keep a 
cordless phone, in the pool or spa 
area. 

A brochure called "Children Aren't 
Waterproof' is available free by 
writing to: NSPI, Dept O.W.W., 2111 
Eisenhower Avenue, Alexandria, 
Virginia 22314.  

by Elaine Schad 
Valley View Head Football 

Coach Mark Davidson has re-
quested an additional coaching 
position, a $32,000 budget in-
crease for all extracurricular ac-
tivities, and has recommended 
that the school district ask former 
longtime head coach and athletic 
director John Kassen return to 
help coach football on a voluntary 
basis for the 1990-91 school year. 

Davidson told school trustees he 
is requesting the additional money 
and coaching help, mainly due to 
the splitting of junior high sports 
into seventh and eighth grade 
teams, with possibly the addition 
of a freshman team. The school is 
moving from the IA classification 
to 2A for 1990-91, and will be 
among the small enrollments in 
that classification with 144 

Smokeless 
tobacco 
can cause 
oral cancer 

Smokeless tobacco use is on the 
rise, especially among teenage 
boys. Sixteen percent of all males 
between the ages of 12 and 17 
chewed tobacco last year. Many of 
these teenagers believe smokeless 
tobacco is a 'safe" alternative to 
cigarettes. Well, it's not! 

An estimated 30,000 new cases 
of oral (mouth) cancer will be 
diagnosed in the U.S. this year Ap-
proximately 9,400 of these cancers 
will result in death. Oral cancers 
cause 4% of all cancer deaths in the 
U.S. The primary cause for most of 
these cancers will be the use of to-
bacco products. 

Accordmg to the American Academy 
of Otolaryngology-Head and Neck 
Surgery (a surgical specialty that 
treats the ears, nose, throat, and 
tumors of the head and neck), studies 
have shown that smokeless tobacco is 
more addictive than cigarettes and 
may be harder to 'quit.' 

Early detection enhances suc-
cessful treatment of oral cancer. 
Symptoms to look for include a sore 
that doesn't heal; a lump or thick-
ening in the mouth; a persistent 
reddish or whitish patch; and diffi-
culty chewing, swallowing, or mov-
ing the tongue or jaw.  

students in the high school, David-
son said. "The only way we'll be 
able to compete is to upgrade the 
program and do a better job with 
athletics," he told trustees. 

Board President Cecil Neu said 
trustees are not expected to act on 
the budget request until the f-. 
district gets information about its 
state funding for next year. He did 
say he was surprised and shocked 
by the large budget increase. 

Davidson said a new University 
Interscholastic League rule would 
allow Kassen to help with football 
on a voluntary basis, and that 
Kassen has already agreed to do 
SO. 

Davidson is requesting a budget 
increase for all co-curricular ac-
tivities from $53,950 to $85,610. 
That figure does not include the 
salary for a new coach, should 
trustees approve the position. The 
budget includes overtime pay for 
coaches, but does not include any 
coaches' salaries, which are in-
cluded in the district's teaching 
budget. 

Much of the increase will be 
needed for uniforms, said David-
son. Several dozen helmets have 
been rejected for safety reasons, 
so new ones must be purchased, he 
said. 

Coaches' overtime pay is pro-
posed to increase from $16,925 to 
$22,400. Football uniform costs 
are expected to almost triple, from 
$5,500 to $13,900. General sup-
plies, transportation costs and 
miscellaneous supplies for all 
co-curricular activities are ex-
pected to double. Also proposed 
in the budget is first-time funding 
for drill team and cheerleader sup-
plies for about $2,455. Total costs 
for participation in UIL literary 
events is expected to increase from 
$4,000 to about $5,400. 

J.W.'s 
Automatic 

Transmission & 
Brakes 

All of our Transmissions are 

Guaranteed 100%  

Transmission Offered for 
'161.00 Installed Free 
Brake Inspection Free 

1611 Throckmorton Gainesville 

(817) 665-0745 or 665-3376 

Ir 
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1, I' 	Brandon Baser pops water balloon as 

r 	

0- Vanessa Felderholl, Tobs Hess and Jake 
Motor  watch. 
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THE 
FORMULA 
FOR FUN 

Vanessa Felderholl and Heath Baser team 

together_ 

Photos bs 

Janie Hartman 

Future quarterback Valerie Banton attempts  to loss the hall through a hoop. Also pictured 

am David Hesse, CrEstai Klement and M as lon Hess. 

Balloon Loss Kert Tetderhoff. 

starter, a car 
security package, 
Ray-Ban driving 
glasses, or another 
valuable Fula prize 
Then fill out the bottom half, drop to win a new BMW. complete 

with CD player and a CD library. 
and a year's supply of Fina 
Genesis gasoline. 
THE FUN STARTS AT FIRM Your 
friends at Fina have got your 
"Formula For Fun" game card 
waiting for you at a participating 
Fina station. So enter today. You 
could start your drive to the 21st 

THE FORMULA 	,-enrury  in a new BMW! 

Schilling Fina 	FOR THE FUTURE 	H & W Kountry Korner 
612 E. Division 	 FROM YOUR FRIENDS AT FINA 	w Highway 82 

Muenster, 759-2522 	 Muenster, 759 2546 

110 NICIUR BRUIT Weal dams y. I 1r.n alww Wt rIa 	 k•■■■ kr. ON 
'I t 4.1 11 . 	 .6,1a 	 71441...1/ 	 oz...6+v) • • 

Egg Race - Loretta Reiter. 

FINA + GENESIS BMW! lb 
introduce our new )ormolu for 

gasolines - the Genesis family of 
fuels - we've created another 
exciting formula. The Fina 
"Formula For fun Sweepstakes." 
One rh,.• .• you driving 
aura, • 	 iYI 
WIN THOUSANDS OF PRIZES 
IN STA NTLY 

between now and July 8. 1490, 
you'll receive a two-part game 
card. Scratch off the area at the 
top to see if you're an instant 
winner of an automatic car 



tvi Country Tidings  
ty Ruth :tilt 

James 
illiBoot & Shoe 
*4...Repair 

110 N. Commerce 
Gainesville 
668.6461 

al Arloiher's Rlep In,  od. Tex., 
♦er.. Peopte Like you 0 ,er .1 rag, 

rarrst Selrolon of Clus alnpin H Orth Te. 
307 Nlorlh 4rao0. Gaineollle. 604812 

SEEDS JEWELERS 
WE DON'T CARE! 

where you bought clocks, watch, diamond jewelry. trophies, ciass rings or any kind of jewelry 

We will Fix 'em, Repair 'em, Engrave 'em, Customize 'em and put batteries in 'ern! 

1/2 off Clocks with coupon good thru Sat., June 2 
111 
J 

sae. ass ring... If brought in by noun 	House calls on Grendrather Clocks! 
I ar.. sOdillon•Ichme 	 —  %elm, gold .ntldlemond. -  

We'll make- with your gold - a ladies' or gun,' ring 

We sell all the above with prices as reasonable as anyone, year-round! 

COOKE COUNTY APPLIANCE 
DISASTER 

RELIEF 
Direct From Whirlpool to Cooke County 

to YOU! 
PRODUCT 	 REBATE 

Vellripool 

Automatic Washer 
Dryer 
Thin Twin 
Side by Side Ref riegerators 
Top Bottom Mount Refrigerators 

18 Cu. ft. or larger 
Refrigerators (under 18 cu. ft.) 
Standard Continuous Clean 

Freestanding Range or 
Built-In Oven 

Self Cleaning Freestanding Range 
or Built-In Oven 

Dishwasher 
Compactors 
Freezers 
Combination Wall Oven 

S50.00 
S40.00 
S80.00 

5150.00 

S75.00 
S50.00 

See These Other Great Whirlpool Savings. 

    

  

whirlpool Washer Model LA5500)(1 

•n• , •  7  wont s Sean 
Sr...rata • r.00nn Worn System 

 

   

S40.00 

ivitiatena 
$400°  

DISASTER 
REBATE 

DISASTER 
REBATE 

%Cr 

DISASTER 
REBATE 

S60.00 
S50.00 
535.00 
S45.00 
S90.00 

whirlpool THIN TwIlsl . 
 Model LTS5000 Electric 

•Gonvement Compact Design 

Gentle Wash System 

0 ,Veu Cycles 

Genre Heat 

• -My MISER' 

s50m 
DISASTER 
REBATE 

 

Whiniannal DISOwasher 
Model 00I150051 

 

"Warn Dryer 
Model 116150XS Electric 
What:col Dryer 
hgodel lG615114S 

• t  mgr, Copocay • Gone tit. Worn 
• 3 !WIWI°. LoOrQ Cyc.s 

MarrIpool No-frost Refrigerator 
Model E120131(XT 

• 199 cu II kArat Oorragoratrad 
ak,lonao • Prows., Ira  ctpnomi 
ICr NOG' 1r Autocratic Ice Moan( 
• Adjustable Do. 510000 linos 

COOKE COUNTY APPLIANCE 

  

East Highway 82 
Muenster 759-4666 

414 East Calfiornia 
Gainesville 	665-0811 
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FORESTBURG FFA award winners were 1-r: Jamie Lively, Vernon 
Forrester, Toby Vann, Jennifer Mann and Buck Moseley. 

IP Awards banquet 
held in Forestburg 

Food preservation 
mailout series offered 

FORT WORTH - The 
Chisholm Trail Round-Up, a 
celebration of Texas, is set for 
June 8-10 in the Fort Worth 
Stockyards National Historic 
District. This will be the 14th an-
nual salute to history's most 
famous cattle drive. 

From 1866 to 1890, millions of 
cattle were driven north through 
Fort Worth to Jesse Chisholm's 
cattle trail at the Red River. Fort 
Worth and its Stockyards 
flourished as a supply center and 
eventually became one of the 
largest livestock markets in the 
U.S. The Chisholm Trail created a 
romantic West of cowboys, 
longhorns and life on the range 
that continues to fire the imagina-
tions of people worldwide. 

Rosston Baptist Church Sunday 
and had dinner there. Then in the 
afternoon, they visited Clifford 
Richardson. 

• • • 

Bill and Norma White enjoyed 
having lunch out Sunday. It was 
Bill's birthday they were 
celebrating. 
DeBorde kin holds reunion in Era 

The DeBorde reunion was held 
Saturday, May 26, in the home of 
Mr. and Mrs. Wilbur DeBorde in 
Era. Those attending from this 
area were Mrs. Edith Richardson 
of Gainesville, Mrs. Imogene 
Gooch of McKinney, Norma and 
Bill Whits., Don Richardson of 
Sherman, Clifford Richardson 
and Nell; Tom, Becky, Chari and 
Laura Richardson. Everyone en-
joyed a good dinner and lots of 
visiting in the afternoon. 

Special guest attending the reu-
nion was the DeBordes' "Aunt 
Rhodie" from New Mexico, who 
is 101 years old. She received the 
prize "a blouse" for being the 
oldest there. Laura Richardson, 
daughter of Tom and Becky 
Richardson, received the prize "a 
doll" for being the youngest there. 
She is 11 months old. Mr. and 
Mrs. Wilbur DeBorde won the 
prize "a glass bowl" for having 
the most family members there. 

Berrys visit and have guests 
Dr. Jerry McKown of Valley 

View visited Mr. and Mrs. Jack 
Berry and James Monday. 

Mrs. Jerry McKown and son 
Casey of Valley View visited Mr. 
and Mrs. Jack Berry and James 
Friday evening. Casey stayed for 
an overnight visit. 

Mr. and Mrs. Lee McKown of 
Dallas had lunch in the Jack Berry 
home Saturday. Then they attend-
ed the DeBorde reunion at Era in 
the home of Mr. and Mrs. Wilbur 
DeBorde. 

Casey McKown returned to his 
home in Valley View Saturday. 

Mr. and Mrs. Johnnie Cook of 
Marietta, Ok . spent Sunday night 
in the Jack Berry home, then 
returned to their home Monday 
afternoon. 

Mrs. Hanson has 
Mother's Day honor 

Mrs. Joyce Hanson spent Satur-
day night with her son Jim Call 
and family in Gainesville. The 
Calls treated Mrs. Hanson to din-
ner on Sunday for Mother's Day. 

Guests of Evelyn Brown Mask 
Mrs. Debbie Mask, Cody and 

Kenna and their guest Josh Tuggle 
of Sivells Bend visited Mrs. Evelyn 
Brown Sunday afternoon. 

Mrs. Evelyn Brown and Billy 
Brown attended the funeral of 
Tom Rosson in Gainesville Mon-
day morning. 

Personal 
Mrs. Winona Russell and her 

friend Mrs. Mary Roth visited 
Miss Lois Bewley and Clyde Mon-
day morning. 

Mrs. Louise Shults attended the 
funeral of Tom Rosson in 
Gainesville Monday morning. 

Josephine Berry's guests 
from a wide area 

Mrs. Janice Conkwright and 
daughter Leslie of Hereford came 
Sunday to visit Mrs. Josephine 
Berry. 

Monday Mrs. Conkwright and 
Mrs. Berry took Miss Leslie Con-
kwright to Marshall where she 
joined friends for the summer. 

Miss Carolyn Berry who had 
been visiting her grandmother, 
Mrs. Josephine Berry, and other 
relatives here left Tuesday to 
return home in Brooklyn, New 
York. Mrs. Josephine Berry and 
Mrs. Brenda Haverkamp of 
Gainesville took her to D./F.W. 

Greeneads have holiday 
weekend guests 

Memorial Day weekend guests 
of Mrs. Juanita Greenead and Mr. 
and Mrs. Ran Greanead and Matt 
were Barbara, Will and Trey 
Payne and their friends Luce and 
Brian all of Arlington; Gary and 
Brenda Greanead and their friend 
Lloyd all of Burleson. They all en-
joyed visiting and fishing. 

There will be Indian dancers, 
ol'time fiddlers contests, gun-
fights, chili and barbecue cook -
offs, a rodeo, parades, street 
dancers and lots and lots of live 
country and red neck rock music, 
including the famed Texas 
Songwriters Concert. TCU will 
also host its Chisholm Trail 
Writer's Workshop on campus, 
June 9. 

And the whole thing kicks off 
with an authentic trail ride with 
about 800 horses and riders on a 
cross country ride from Eagle 
Mountain Lake to a 6 p.m. grand 
entry arrival down fabled Ex-
change Ave. in the Stockyards. 

Admission to the Round-Up is 
12.50 with children 12 and under 
admitted free. 

by Evelyn Yeatts 
Food Preservation! Why do we 

do it? 
-Quality fruits and vegetables, 

prefer the taste of home canned or 
frozen food, to save money on the 
food dollar, special diets, or 
maybe the personal satisfaction of 
"I did it myself." 

Mother Nature has a way of 
making more produce available at 
one time than is needed for a fami-
ly - home food preservation is one 
way of taking care of excess pro-
duce for future use. If produce is 
preserved properly it can provide 
many tasty meals, however, im-
proper methods can result in low 

St. John's 
holds religious 
ceremony 

by Elaine Schad 
Students in the St. John's 

religious education program 
received awards during a May 20 
ceremony, closing the school year. 

The students participated in 
May Crowning before the Mass, 
with Sophomore Allison Canter-
bury crowning Mary. Students 
from each class were represented, 
assisting at Mass with the 
Readings, petitions and offertory 
gifts. Following the awards 
ceremony, a parish hamburger 
cookout, cake walk and breaking 
of a pinata were held on the parish 
grounds. 

Students who had no absences 
during the school year were 
recognized for perfect attendance.  
Those who missed two classes or 
fewer received faithful attendance 
certificates. They include pre-
schoolers Zachary Kupper, 
perfect; Tommy Schad and Adam 
Zimmerer, faithful. First grade in-
cluded Colby Calhoun, perfect; 
Daniel Ford, faithful. Second 
grade included Julie Prescher, 
Jonathan Canterbury and Cody 
Butler, perfect; Diana Devers, 
Bryan Kupper and Ofelia Rico, 
faithful. Third and fourth graders 
include Thomas Ford, Kimberly 
Kupper and Joey Prescher, 
faithful. Fifth and sixth graders 
include Chuck Butler, Greg 
Hacker, Casey Kupper, Susan 
Kupper, Casey Rauschuber, Eddie 
Schad and Jeremy Prescher, 
perfect; Barbara Devers and Tim 
Canterbury, faithful. 

Junior High students included 
Jennifer Kupper, perfect; Daryl 
Kupper and Jason Devers, 
faithful. High School included 
Glenn Hacker, perfect; Allison 
Canterbury and Jay Prescher, 
faithful. 

Children who participated in 
the diocesan vocations poster con-
test received certificates. They in-
cluded Emmy Schad, Kiki Broad-
bent, Kimberly Kupper, Eddie 
Schad, Jason Devers, Daryl Kup-
per, Jennifer Kupper and Mary 
Kubicek. 

Altar Boys who served during 
the year included Daryl Kupper, 
Chuck Butler, Thomas Ford, 
Casey Kupper, Tim Canterbury, 
Joey Preacher, Jason Hacker, 
John Pazora, Jeremy Prescher, 
Glenn Hacker, Greg Hacker and 
Eddie Schad. 

Teachers and aides during 
1989-1990 were recognized and 
thanked for all their efforts the 
past school year. They included 
Alice Ford, pre-school; Patsy 
Hacker and Lori Miller, 
kindergarten and first; Janell 
Kupper, second and First Com-
munion preparation; Barbara 
Rauschuber, third and fourth 
grade; Peggy Butler, fifth and 
sixth grade; Norma Kubicek, 
junior high; Elaine Schad, high 
school and director; Father Harry 
Fisher, pastor.  

quality food. More important 
however, improper methods can 
cause food to spoil and be unsafe 
to eat. 

Home Food Preservation has 
changed greatly in the 170 years 
since it was introduced as a way to 
preserve food. The U.S. Depart-
ment of Agriculture in 1988 com-
pleted extensive research in the 
area of food preservation. As a 
result, the Texas Agricultural Ex-
tension Service has updated Food 
Preservation bulletins to include 
changes. 

A mail out series on Home 
Food Preservation is currently be-
ing offered through the County 
Extension Office. The series will 
include: The Pressure Canner -
how it works - care and use; Cann-
ing low acid foods in the pressure 
canner; Using the water bath can-
ner for canning fruits and 
vegetables; Good quality and safe 
home canned food - prevention of 
poor quality; Canning quick and 
brined pickles; Pickle pointers -
preventing problems; and Freez-
ing fruits and vegetables. 

The mail out series, like all 
educational programs, are offered 
through the County Extension 
Service serves people of all ages 
regardless of socioeconomic level, 
race, color, sex, religion, handicap 
or national origin. 

To register for the free mail out 
series call Evelyn Yeatts, County 
Extension Agent at 668-5412 or 
stop by the County Extension Of-
fice in the Courthouse basement. 

The Forestburg FFA held its an-
nual parent-member awards ban-
quet in the Forestburg Communi-
ty Center, Tuesday, with 19 
members 63 parents and guests 
present. 

The program was started with 
the invocation by Keith Dill, 
followed by a catered meal and the 
opening ceremonies by the chapter 
officers. Jamie Lively, Chapter 
vice-president introduced Butch 
Fisher as the 1990 Honorary 
Chapter FFA degree recipient. 
Ricky Landers, Chapter reporter, 
introduced the special guests of 
the chapter and Toby Vann in-
troduced chapter sweetheart, 
Wendy Davenport. 

Chapter advisor, Charles Ed-
wards, presented the chapter 
awards. Proficiency award win-
ners were: Buck Moseley, 
agricultural electrification; Jason 
Morris, poultry production; Jamie 

* * 
June 2-3 - Texas State Arts and 
Crafts Fair, Kerrville. Move 
"Towards the 21st Century," this 
year's theme, as 235 carefully selected 

artists and craftspersons share exper-
tise for your viewing and buying 
pleasure. Don't miss an eye-popping 
laser show and a stirring rocket lift-off 

Lively, agricultural mechanics, 
diversified livestock production 
and beef production; Toby Vann, 
swine production, home and/or 
farmstead improvement and 
specialty animal production. 

Jennifer Mann received the 
prepared public speaking and ex-
temporaneous public speaking 
medals. Jason Morris received the 
chapter scholarship pin as well as 
Star Greenhand. Toby Vann won 
the Star Chapter Farmer pin and 
Vernon Forrester won the DeKalb 
Agricultural Accomplishment 
Award. William Covington, Jason 
Morris and Vernon Forrester were 
presented certificates of merit for 
plant identification. Vanessa Cov-
ington received one for FFA 
talent. 

Following 	presentation 	of 
awards, 81 slides of the chapter's 
activities were shown. Entertain-
ment was provided by Jennifer 
Mann. 

* * 
so real you'll feel you're at a shuttle 
launch. Special educational and child-

ren's programs are offered, and all 
entertainment is free to fair tick-
etholders. Free parking and program. 
Contact Audie Hamilton. Texas Arts 

and Crafts Fair, P.O. Box 1527. Kerr-
ville 78029 (512/896-57111. 

Stockyards to host 
Round-up June 8-10 

Ben Jones dies in Forestburg 
Funeral services are pending for 

Ben Jones of Forestburg at this 
writing. 

Services held for Tom Rosson 
Funeral services for Torn 

Rosson of Era were held at 10 
a.m. Monday, May 28, 1990 in the 
Vernie Keel Funeral Home. 
Ministers of the Nazarene Church, 
Rev. W.J. Idell and Rev. Earnest 
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	Conrad, officiated. Interment was 
in Era Cemetery. 

Mr. Rosson passed away Satur-
day at his home in Era. 

He was born Feb. 9, 1919 in 
Muenster. His parents were 
William and Clyve Corsey 
Rosson. He and Miss Alice Brown 
were married June 5, 1948 in 
Gainesville. 

Mr. Rosson was a member of 
the Nazarene Church in 
Gainesville. 

He retired after working with 
the Santa Fe Railroad for more 
than 33 years. 

He is survived by his wife, Alice 
Rosson of Era; two daughters, 
Mrs. Gayle Corner and Mrs. 
Phillis Fenley of Gainesville; two 
sisters, Mrs. Willie Jo Grundy and 
Mrs. Emma Gilbert of 
Gainesville; and three grand-
children. He was well known in 
the Leo, Rosston and Forestburg 
area. 

Watermelon Festival meeting 
set for May 31 

All people in Forestburg 
remember! The called meeting on 
May 31 in the Forestburg Com-
munity Center to make plans and 
get organized for the Forestburg 
Watermelon Festival Aug. 18. 
Everyone's help is needed! 

Bible School dates are July 16-20 
The Forestburg United 

Methodist Church Bible School 
will be July 16-20 starting at 7 
p.m. each evening. All children 
are invited to come. 

Style Show on July 21 is big event 
Anyone having clothes they 

would like to show in the Style 
Show on Sam Bass Pioneer Day at 
Rosston, July 21, are asked to 
contact Ruth Smith at 768-2229 
and JoAnn Sicking at 768-2216. 

Hudspeths have guests 
from California 

Mr. and Mrs. Jack Johnson of 
Kermin, California arrived by car 
Wednesday, May 16, for a visit 
with Mr. and Mrs. Clifford 
Hudspeth. Mrs. Johnson and Clif-
ford are cousins. Mr. and Mrs. 
Hudspeth visited the Johnsons 
about three years ago. The 
Johnsons also visited other 
relatives while here. They left for 
home Friday. 

Two visit in Whitesboro 
Mrs. Louise Shults and Mrs. 

Corvilla Robeson visited Mr. and 
Mrs. George McCorkle in 
Whitesboro Tuesday afternoon. 
Mrs. McCorkle is the former 
Leona Robeson of this area. 

Maberrys have guests 
Marvin Maberry III, Mr. and 

Mrs. Marvin Maberry Sr. have 
had as their recent guests Carter 
Ray and Marissa Maberry of 
Wichita Falls, Mrs. Gaye Moore 
of Hewitt, Marvin Maberry III's 
mother, Lana, of Waco. 

Mr. and Mrs. Marvin Maberry 
Sr. were in Decatur Tuesday and in 
Denton Thursday on business. 

Johnsons have guests 
Mr. and Mrs. Ted Jackson had 

as their guests Sunday afternoon 
Bill and Jo Jackson of Decatur 
and their granddaughters, Scarlet 
and Amber Bird of Paradise, T. 
and Olivia Warford of Slidell. 
Then later, Mr. and Mrs. Johnny 
Brogdon and their grandchildren, 
Kyle and All of Shamrock, came 
and spent the night and left Mon-
day after lunch. Jewel and Carroll 
Dill joined them for visiting. 

Personal 
Mrs. Becky Richardson, Chari 

and Laura visited Mrs. Charlotte 
Fortenberry and Mrs. Anna Lee 
Fortenberry at Slidell Sunday. 
They spent the night and returned 
home Monday. 

• • • 

Mrs. Edith Richardson of 
Gainesville attended church at the 



Up To A Real Career Challenge? 
JOIN THE "RESCUE911" TEAM 

The start of a great career could be just 10 weeks away. Train 
at Cooke County College this summer to become a certifies) 

Emergency Medical Technician (EMT). Intensive 10-week 
training course begins June 4, earns you 10 hours of college 
credit and qualifies you for both Texas Department of Health 
and National Registry certification mains. It's ideal for women 
wanting to break out of the "secretary/typist" rut and for sing]. 
parents, both men and women, who need good pay and flexible 
hours. Training is approved for veterans. For details, contact 
Laura Roberts or David Post, Cooke County College Depot 
Mem of Paramedicine, at 817-668-7731. CCC is an Equal Op 
portunity employer and service provider. 

REAL ESTATE 
FOR SALE 

Lawn I esLue. 
and 

Bermuda Grass 

SEED 
Bedding 

Plant, 

Lawn& 

Garden 

- Fertilizer & 
Insect Contr.a 

Tony's 
Seed & Feed 

and Greenhouse 
1211 N. Dixon 	z. 

505 -2121 	Gainesville 

CANDY • SNACK 

DISTRIBUTORINIPS 

ILO Selling--N• Eatamtesee 

MARS BARS - FRITO LAY 

HERSHEY. ETC 	 - 
CASH INVESTMEA,  

12.000 - 650.000 
CALL 24 HOURS PER DAY 

1.800.545-1305 

Contractors & Homeowners 

	Line 

Red River Rental & Sales 
and Janitorial Supplies 

For Septic Systems 
190E8ICK-37 
Septic Tank 

Liquefier 

Community Lumber Co 

NOTICE 

NOTICE 
Follow the City Council 

Meetings starting June 4. The 
audio portion of the meetings 
will be aired on Channel 2, 

courtesy of North Texas 
Communications Company.  
The meeting begins at 7,30 

p.m. 	 6 1.141 

NO.13058 
NOTICETO ALL PERSONS 

HAVING CLAIMS 
AGAINST THE ESTATE 

OF LOUISE SIMS, 
DECEASED 

Notice is hereby given that 

original Letters Testamentary 
for the Estate of Louise Sims 
were issue on May 29, 1990, in 
Cause No. 13058, pending in 
the County Court of Cooke 
County, Texas - Probate 
Division, to the following 
named executor whose 
mailing address is listed 
below: 

Mozell Bracke 
9110 Pecan Road 

Rockwall, Texas 75087 
All persons having claims 

against this estate which is 
currently being administered 

are required to present them 
within the time and in the 
manner prescribed by law. 

Dated this the 29th day cal 
Slay, 1990. 

Respectfully submitted. 

/s/ Russell Duncan, P.( 
P.O. Drawer 1219 

Gainesville, Texas 76240 
(8171665-16'1 

Bar Card No. 06219(4x ■ 

Attorney for the Error,. 
61-I li  

IRA'. E1 	COMPANION 
WAN7 I Ir 	our Austral, 
and New jeoland, 17 de). 

starting Oct. 18. For info: 
nation. call 665 -4181. 61 2 I 

WRANGLER 
Shoes-Boots 

Work Dress- Wester. 

J.R. HOCKER 
Men's & Boys' Store 

207 N Conowert 

tdine5,111, 

Schilling Fina 
Oil & Gas 
Diesel. Gasoline 

Oil and Grease 

Propane 

759-2522 
Muenster, TX 76252 

HELP WANTED 

NOTICE OF 
POSITION OPEN 

The Job Training Partner-
ship Act department of the 
Texoma Council of Gover-
nments has the full-time 
regular position of Clerk-
Typist. 

The position requires good 
knowledge of modern office 
practices and procedures; 
business English, spelling and 
arithmetic. Ability to under-
stand and follow oral and 
written instructions; deal ef-
fectively with the public; one 
year of general office clerical 
experience. Ability to type 40 
wpm accurately. Applicants 
will be tested for typing 
proficiency. 

Texoma Council of Gover-
nments is an equal oppor-
tunity employer; women and 
minorities are encouraged to 
apply. The Tuoma COG is 
required to comply with the 
Drug Free Workplace Act of 
1988. Texoma COG policy 
requires pre-employment 
drug screening for suecufful 
job candidates. Applications 
will be accepted until 5:100 
p.m., Friday, June 8, 1990. 

Contact Christina Smith. 
Texoma Council of Go' el  
nments, 10000 Gray,,, 
Drive, Denison, Texas, (2141 
786-2955. 6 t k 

HELP WANTED: Nurse's 
aide. Apply in person at St. 
Richard's Villa, Muenster, 
Tx. 	 10 20XL 

POSTAL SOBS 
Start 511.41/hr. For exam 
and application information 
call (219)769-6649, ext. TX-
291 8 a.m.-8 p.m. 7 days. 

5 16-4-EP 

FOR RENT 

FOR RENT: Rural farm 
house. Call Roy Monday, 

7594350 after 6 p.m. or 
eekends. 6.1•XE 

MOBILE HOME FOR 
RENT: 2 bedroom, fully fur-
nished, a block from school 
on N. Walnut. Phone 759- 
2938, Jerome Pagel. ale.xt 

U Store & Lock 

Mini Warehouses 

759.4621 

HOUSE 
FOR RENT 

See - 
Alvin Hartman 

or 

Call 759-4225 

ATTENTION! 

NEED SOMEONE with 
credit to assume balance or 
pay off like-new instrument. 
Call collect, person-to-per-
son. for Mr. Kruse. Baldwin 
Family Music Center, 214-
263-9301. 6 I 2 EP 

S5.000 GOLD CARD 
Guaranteed! No credit check. 
No deposit! Cash advances! 
Also easy VISA/MC, no 
deposit! Free call. 1(800)234-
6741, anytime. 61.1 EP 

	4 
U./1D CARS 

I  

North Texas Communications Co. 
205 a Weiner Muenster 759 2251 

Iclephone and rk: erser ors 

Competent. Prolessionel Service 

- The People Who Know Telephones' 

FOR SALE: White poodle 
puppy. Free part Labrador-
Border Collie puppies. 665-
4740. 6. 1.I.E 

SPINET-CONSOLE PIANO 
S60-570 monthly. See locally, 
1-800-343-6494. 	6 I-I-LL• 

11111 	 \I Et 130-volt light 
.110 lust longer than 

. 	iral bulb, for home 
business. 	Community 

Lumber Co., Muenster, 817- 
759- 22 40 	 11 .2nxt 

FOR • \I El Glass shower 

du, 	cnclosures, mirrors 

in a sins. Installation 
available. Contact Ted Hen-

scheid 759-4280, Muenster. 

FOR SALE: coastal hay - 736- 
2248 or 759-4590. 	1.23 Lk 

PAUL J. HESS 90.1 Kansas 
Alfalfa hay for sale. Any 
amount 665-7601 or 665-

9228. r 

FOR SALE: 1979 Chevrolet 
Caprice Classic, runs good. 
759-4540. 	 6.1.2-E 

PIANO FOR SALE 
Wanted: Responsible party to 
take on small monthly 
payments on piano. See 

locally. Call Manager at 800-
635.761 I anytime. s.111-1.E1. 

514p, 	 ION 	 • ALF, 

per 
e loot al t. wittnunity 

Lumber Co.. Muenster, 759-
2248. 6 EXE 

FOR SALE: 	Cemetery 
monuments, all sizes. 
Reasonably prices. See J.P. 
Fluschc or phone 7592205. 

6 1.2,0 

HOLLYWOOD GARAGE 
Doors. residential and com• 
mereml. Muenster Building 
Center. 

FARM 
EQUIPMENT 

THREE CATTLE HAY 
FEEDERS (square bales); 
heavy pipe. 759-2512 	4-1, 

LIVESTOCK 

FOR SALE. • 
and mixed sheet' 	 iambs 

ALSO Great Pyreneese pup- 
pies. 817-665-9933. 	5.25.2.E 

I  	I ELja  trikal Era 	
 

/ 
 

It Not Too  // 
Late To Plant 

Short Season Milo 
and Hay Seed 

Zimmerer 
Seed Co. 
665-9916 	/ 

CARD OF 
THANKS 

CA RD OF THANKS 
I would like to thank 

everyone for the prayers, 
flowers, cards, and visits 

while I was in the Gainesville 
Memorial Hospital. I am 

grateful for all the kindnesses 
shown to me and my family. 
God bless each of you. 

Dora Henscheid and family 

Sewing 
Machines 

Vacuums 
Sales & Service 

All Makes 
Books & Brass 

and Gifts 	- 
209W. California 

Gainesville, Texas 	- 
665.2542 665.7445,,  

Spectoirrtrnm  In 

Satellite & Antenna 
Service & Installation 

Your Complete Satellite Center 

for Cooke County 

Bill's TV 
& Electronics 

2101 E. Hwy. 82. Gainesville 

665.9550 	6 . I 5  

=7 
Oar Prices 

Can't 
\ 	Be Beat 

501 Shrink-to-Fit 
Boys &Students Sizes 

Commerce 
_ 	Street Store 
Pete Brisco 	Gainesv ille  

FOR SALE 

FOR SALE: 1973 Plymouth 
Fury 318, 60,000 original 
miles, strong motor, good 

tires, stereo, power booster. 
Best offer. Call Phil, 759. 
4744. sr 

FOR SALE 	at 

Snapper Riding 
Lawnmower 12 h.p. 

M. 	5550.00 cash' 	- • •

▪ 	

759-4969 

       

       

Announcing - Tim Fette 
has joined Joe Voth 

Repairing all types of farm and 
construction equipment 

Specializing In hydra ullc, differential, 
transmission and engine repair 

Call Joe Voth or Tim Fette 

759.2883 

Please mall the I °Howie, 

mantotat ;t - 

oms. 

00 	 rywr (hp, 

1.0 A.11,11. Kea. 41,511. Aum Team 110. 

Proud to be Born in Texas 
Help the Texas Coalition for 
the Prevention of Child 
Abuse commemorate and 
celebrate the birth of Texas' 
children. 
Give a Texas Toddler or Texas Born 
Birth Certificate to a Texan you love 
and you're giving to a statewide 
network dedicated to making all 
Texas children's lives free from 
abuse and neglect. 

The Texas Coalition for the Prevention of Child 

Abuse (TCPCA) is a statewide coalition of organi-

zations, corporations and individuals working to 

prevent child abuse. The o ganization was for-

mally established in October 1984. 

Proceeds from your purchase will fund TCPCA's 

activities throughout Texas. 

TEXAS 

, 	 Spi 
kop,  

11=1'1 	 _ 	_ 

LEGAL ASSISTANT TRAINING 

Legal assistants, also called paralegals, are making top money 
at more and more law firms throughout the country. Much more 
than "legal secretaries," many of these highly trained specialists 
have secretaries themselves. You can't get any better legal 
assistant training than the 2-year associate degree program of-
fered by Cooke County College. It's an ideal career for single 
parents seeking top pay and flexible hours. Financial aid is 
available, and training is approved for veterans. Summer term 

begins first week of June. For details, call Dr. Pat Ledbetter at 
Cooke County College, Gainesville, TX, 817-668-7731. CCC is 
an Equal Opportunity employer and service provider. 6 I I L 

MISCELLANEOUS 
SERVICES 

CIASSIPIEDS 
GET REMITS • 

The Muenster Enterprise 
Classified Ads 

759-4311 

.....W..■■-■WAII■■■■11W1■41■411■■■■■■116....116+1■■■■■■ 

IN STOCK 
Electrical Plumbing 

Paneling - Roofing 
Hardware - Water Pumps 

Heating - Air Conditioning 
We can recommend an Installer 

Muenster Building 
Center, Inc. 
Muenster, 759-2232 

KNABE'S CABINETS, steel 
siding, vinyl siding, construc-
tion work and estimates. Call 
759-4559. v. IS.XI 

GET RID OF UNWANTED 
STUMPS in your yard or 
pasture. Call 637-2314 or 637-

2313. 25,1 

FOR HOME DELIVERY OF 
Fort Worth Star-Telegram 

(or any problems), call 
Sandi Rowe Collect 

817-458-4070 

CARPENTER WORK 
WANTED 

Alsooddlobs 
Reasonable rates 
Ernie Martin, 759-4650 

PACE 12 -JUNE 1, 1990 -THEW F \sit. R ENTERPRISE 

Don't hit the trail before 
you check out The 

Enterprise Classifieds! t11'  

759-4311 

North Texas 
Sales Group 
Office 759.2900 

Double-wide manufact-
ured home on concrete, 
30'x40' all-metal shop-
garage on 1/2-acre lot in 
Myra-Era School District. 
$36,500. 

Lindsay -3 bedroom. 
I N bath on quiet street, 
fresh paint, 24' shop 
on slab, fenced backyard. 
562,500. 

3-2 frame in Muenster. 
New paint, walk-in closets 
in all bedrooms, fenced 
backyard, 15'x25' shop-
garage. S38,500. 

Handyman special! 2 
frame homes near down-
town Muenster, presently 
mules rent houses. 516,000 
and 522,000. 

3.2 frame on 11.5 ac res 
southeast of Callisburg, 
1/2-acre stockpond, large 
woodshop on slab. Owner 
anxious. $49,500. 

5 bedroom, 21/2 bath 
brick, pool, fenced yard, 
all electric, 140 . x160' lot 
in Muenster. 579.000. 

Joann Hess 759-4782 
Margaret Watson 665.5982 

RI %1 1 	%II BROM. It 
Handed Teal estate broke, 

qualified to act as agent for 
sales or rentals. Henry C 
Weinzapfel, 759 - 2257 Mum , 

 star State Bank, 759-4161 610 

Wonmpf el St. 

FOR SALE 
3 bedroom, 2 bath, 

2-car garage home, 

with cedar-fenced 

backyard with shop 

in back. 

817-759-4864 
Ronnie Hess 

l eek %LE: 614 acres 4 mile 
..t Muenster on Ho 

- 3 Road frontage on eas 
and south. Short-term owns. 
financing. Call 759-2257. 

.1 	 1 

RON HESS REAL ESTATE 
BROKER, land or residential 
Phone 759-2232 or 759-4864 

POLITICAL 
ANNOUNCEMENTS 

General Elections 
November 1990 

1 	°num 

171huoinci 

Charles Stenholm 
I'd. Pol. Adv. by 

Charles Stenholm, P.O. 

Box 1032, Stamford, 

Texas 79553 

Democrall 

Commissioner 
Precinct 4 

Ken Swirczynski 
Pd. Pol. Ads by 
Ken Swirczynski, 
P.O. Box 277, 

Muenster, Texas 76252 
Republican) 

Trailer Parts 
and Supplies 

Structural Steel 
and Pipe 

Complete Line 
of Bolts and 

M iscellaneous 
Hardware 

METAL 
SALES, 

INC. 

WE ISSUE AUTO LICENSE 
renewal stickers. Tops and 
Teems, 211 N. Main, Muen-
ster. to IX XI 

STATE INSPECTED meat 
processing plant. Bring in 
your animal Tuesday. Thur-

sday, Friday. Fischer's Meat 
Market, 759-4211. lu 17.M. 

FENDER LOVING CARE. 
Day Care Center, 759-4964. 

sd 

Car Wash 
Septic Tank and 

Grease Traps Cleaning 
H & H Vacuum Service 

_,_759 4146 or 668 7268 



_Farm/Ranch 

Birds return to Texas 
AUSTIN - Springtime has brought cattle egrets and herons 

back to Texas for nesting. This can, in some cases, be a problem 
when a heronry or rookery is located near residential areas, ac-
cording to the Texas Parks and Wildlife Department (TPWD). 

Catrina Martin, a wildlife biologist for the TPWD, said one 
problem spot has occurred in the city limits of Waco, where 
many of the egrets already were on nests or were in the process of 
building nests. "Once nest-building and egg-laying occur, it is 
too late to discourage the birds from using the area," Martin 
said. "Actions to discourage nesting in a particular area must be 
done prior to the nesting stage. The 'scout' birds must be scared 
away as soon as they arrive." 

Martin said all herons and egrets, as well as their nests and of-
fspring, are protected by state and federal law. Disturbing or 
harming the birds is illegal, she said. 

Individuals and public officials who anticipate a possible 
nuisance heronry in their area are encouraged to contact the 
Nongame Resources Program, TPWD, 4200 Smith School 
Road, Austin, TX 78744, or call toll-free 1-800-792-1112 for a 
free booklet. 

Brown Motor Co. 
Ni_.7 	1990 Suburban 
000  

1990 GMC Sierra SLE 

Alr Conditioner, 5.7V-8, power 
windows, locks, tilt, cruise, 
chrome bumper, 4-speed 

$
1 49 1 5 1.18 automatic transmission, AM/FM 

cassette, SLE equipment 
plus much more! 

•MDiscounleercirebetesepotora (24151)0ceenclown. plus 1.,111leend liGnse.with 
&prow/K..11 01Prices eubject locnange (kliebataso,  9,10 10.9% APR on wlected 

moat. forquallf. buyers (5)hluel take relelldebvery Iron -R.1er Mock Wore August 22. 

Monday- Friday 8:00 a.m.-6:00 p.m. 
Saturday 8:00 a.m.-5:00 p.m. 

1608 West Highway 82 	Gainesville 

ABOVE- Leon Fuhrmann, Don Schad and Ken Zwinggi, at right, check 
an old binder manual in an attempt to hitch a team of horses owned by 
Harold Morris and Weldon Faught, at left, of Aubrey during Memorial 
Day's wheat cutting and binding demonstration put on by the Cooke 
County Antique Tractor and Farm Equipment Association. Below, 
Junior Hess drives Eddie Schad around the wheat field, bundling the 
grain for future threshing. Janie Hartman Photos 

Coming 
July 25-27 
Antique 

Machinery 
Show 

CATTLE-LAC Liquid Supplement 

Contact Your Local Dealer Today! 

Muenster Milling Co., Inc. 
322 N. Main 
	(817)759.2287 	Muenster 

We're generating 
more than 
electricity. 

Jobs Power The Future 
Big cities and small towns 
across the area we serve 
are stretching their hori-
zons. They're searching 
out new industries and 
new companies to bring 
new jobs. When the COM-

panic. see what we have 
here - people who will 
work hard to build a better 
fut —roe of the most 
attractive electric rates in 
the nation, and an attitude 

set on winning - they 
decide to move here. 
Electricity Powers 
The Jobs 
That's why we need to 
build new generating 
plants and power lines, 
and develop alternate fuel 
sources like nuclear 
power. To make sure we 
can keep expanding op-
portunities for young 
people who want to raise 
families here. To make 

sure you have the electric-
ity you need -- today and 
tomorrow. 
Power For Texas 
TV Electric is committed to 
helping make a better 
future for all of us. And to 
provide all the power (hat 
is needed to fuel the IR., 
economy. Electric Potter. 
The Power for Texs. 

.777UELECTRIC 
A Commnlent ail Sem,. 
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Reminder! 
There trill be a Forage Inventory 

Field Day at the River Bluff Ranch 
near Weatherford on Thursday, 
June 7, beginning at 9 a.m. This Ls ■ 
tri-counly educational effort with 
Wise, Parker and Tarrant counties. 
The field day will conclude around 
3 p.m. and there Is no charge for the 
program. For more information, 
contact the County Extension Of-
fice, Galen D. Chandler, Courtly 
Agent. 

Producers to 
bone up on 
export trends 

(EDITOR'S NOTE: This story was sent 
to the wire services May 21.) 

COLLEGE STATION - If the 
nation's cattle producers bone up 
on world trends, more US beef will 
move into the export markets, 
analyst Ewen Wilson believes. 

Sweeping political and economic 
changes in Europe, international 
trade talks and economic growth in 
the Pacific Rim are aligning to 
point for more beef demand, said 
Wilson, a former US assistant 
agriculture secretary for economics 
who was recently named executive 
director of the Commodity Futures 
Trading Commission. 

"It is time for the US beef in-
dustry to be looking outward," 
Wilson said. "You must be a part 
of the trend if you want to grow and 
prosper. We are in a time of great, 
great challenges, but that offers 
great opportunities." 

Wilson's address Monday, May 
21, opened the three-day National 
Conference on International Cattle 
and Beef Marketing at Texas A&M 
University. 

Underlying the global call for 
more beef, Wilson said, is rapid 
population growth. 

"With 90 million new mouths to 
feed every year for the next decade, 
that is like adding about 3 1/2 new 
Canadas to the world every year," 
Wilson said. 

He said the US cattle industry 
could grow as much as 2 percent a 
year to supply meat for the in-
creasing population. But whether 
the beef will be in demand depends 
on global economic growth, he 
said. Increased supplies will be un-
necessary if the increased 
population is unable to buy the 
product. 

Expanded international trade 
could be a catalyst for economic 
growth, Wilson said. 

Since the late 1940s, when the 
General Agreement on Tariffs and 
Trade (GATT) formed the legal 
framework by which more than 90 
contracting nations can participate 
in global trade, he noted, the 
average import tax on manufac-
tured goods has dropped from 40 
percent to 5 percent. Export 
volume increased 1000 percent as a 
result, he said. 

But the latest GATT talks, the 
Uruguay Round which began in 
1986 and will conclude at the end of 
this year, have made little progress, 
Wilson said, partially because the 
agenda was broadened to include 
such topics as agricultural trade for 
the first time. 

"If trade is liberalized, this will 
lead to economic growth, and we 
won't have to worry about the 
ability to produce enough for the 
world," Wilson said. Modest fluc-
tuations of 1 percent in income or 
price cause even greater swings in 
beef consumption, he said. 

"It is an extraordinarily respon-
sive market to outside beef," he 
said. "But we have to go there and 
understand their needs. If we don't 
there are plenty of other countries 
that will." 

Although Eastern Europe's 
political shifts away from Com-
munism could usher in potential 
buyers of US commodities, Wilson 
said, tapping the new markets will 
depend on the availability of 
Western credit and aid. 

Even then, he added, the greatest 
opportunity for beef exports to 
Eastern Europe will be for low-
priced cuts and edible offal, 
because the 136 million people in 
those nations have per capita in-
comes of only $2,000-$10,000 a 
year. 

The conference is sponsored by 
the Texas Agricultural Market 
Research Center and the depar-
tment of animal science at Texas 
A&M and the US Meat Export 
Federation. 

11=y Prescription Shop 

BELTONE 
Hearing Aid 

Batteries 
Always Fresh 

Shop the Drive-In Window 
for all your prescriptions 

and drug needs. 

WATTS' 
PRESCRIPTION SHOP 
302 N. Grand 	Gainesville 

665-3438 	nM1. XI  

World Grain Outlook 
On Thursday, May 10, 1990, the 

World Agricultural Outlook Board 
released its first projections for 
the 1990-91 crops. While the 
National Agricultural Statistics 
Service (NASS) production 
forecast was used for winter wheat, 
prospective plantings were used for 
other crops. Projected yields for 
crops other than wheat are based 
primarily on trend data. 

Dr. Mark L. Waller, Extension 
Economist-Grain Marketing and 
Policy, offers the following 
analysis for wheat and feedgrains. 
Wheat - World wheat production is 
expected to be up 6. percent for 
1990-91, with the largest increase in 
the US, USSR, China, Canada and 
the EC. Consumption and trade 
are also expected in ending stocks 
from 113.9 million tons in 1989-90 
to 128.7 million tons in 1990-91, 
the first increase in ending stocks in 
four years, and the largest level of 
ending stocks since 1987-88. This 
level of stocks, however, at a 
carryover/use ratio of 23 percent is 
still small compared to the 
carryover percentages seen in the 
mid-80s. Of the other four coun-
tries expected to show large gains in 
production in 1990-91, two have 
been very important US buyers 
(USSR, China) and two are major 
US competitors (Canada, EC). 
This could have a substantial im-
pact on US exports during the 
1990-91 marketing year. 

US wheat production for 1990-
91 is forecast at 2.692 billion 
bushels, up 32.2 percent from the 
drought-reduced crop of 1989-90. 
Texas production is expected to be 
127.6 million bushels or 53 percent 
over last year's 60 million bushel 
drought-reduced crop. As a result 
of the 1990 farm program for 
wheat and good spring weather, 
both acreage and yield are expected 
to be substantially higher than 
1989-90. 

Total demand is forecast at 2.390 
billion bushels for 1990-91, up 73 
million bushels from 1989-90 but 
not enough to completely offset the 
increase in US production. As a 
result, ending stocks are forecast at 
765 million bushels, up 323 million 
bushels from the 1989-90 level of 
442 million bushels. 

These estimates are a little above 
the average trade estimates and 
may renew pressure on market 
prices. If growing conditions and 
harvest stay good, prices should 
fall as harvest progresses. Bad 
weather during harvest could 
provide some rallies and pricing 
opportunities. 

Feedgrains - World course grain 
production is expected to rise in 
1990-91 but will continue to trail 
consumption, leading to another  

decline in global ending stocks. 
World trade is expected to be 
slightly lower in 1990-91 as a result 
of lower imports by the USSR and 
some substitution of wheat for feed 
purposes. 

With increased acreage and an 
expectation of a continued increase 
in yields, 1990-91 US corn produc-
tion is forecast at 8.1 billion 
bushels or 7.6 percent above the 
1989-90 level. Total use forecast at 
8.165 billion bushels is still expec-
ted to outpace production and lead 
to the 4th straight year of 
decreasing ending stocks at 1.267 
billion bushels. Given the expected 
decrease in ending stocks and low 
carryover/use ratio of 15.5 per-
cent, the average farm price is 
forecast at 52.25-$2.65 per bushel, 
compared to $2.30-$2.40 for 1989-
90. 

Summer could prove to be very 
interesting, and prices could be 
very volatile if any kind of weather-
related problems come into play. 
While prices are currently in an up-
trend and appear to still have 
potential, it may be time to think 
about your marketing objectives, 
and consider selling small percen-
tages as the market moves higher. 
Using puts to hedge, minimum 
price contracts, and forward con-
tracting and buying a call are all 
ways to get some downside protec-
tion yet still be involved and able to 
benefit if prices continue to rally. 

Fleas In Abundance 
This Spring 

The state's unusually wet spring 
is causing rapid increases in flea 
populations, which were already 
larger than usual because so many 
survived the winter. 

Fleas tend to be more of an it-
ching nuisance than a threat to 
human health, primarily because 
the worst diseases they carried have 
been eradicated. 

The chief sources of flea in-
festation in the home are family 
pets, but once indoors, fleas thrive 
in floor cracks, carpets, 
upholstered furniture and pet bed-
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ding. Fleas, of course, are also 
abundant outside; larvae burrow 
into the top surface of the soil. 

If flea problems are occurring in 
the house, the yard and on the pets, 
all three must be treated at the same 
time. 

Use only approved products for 
treating animals. Consult your 
veterinarian for approved 
pesticides for pets. Dusts are 
preferred because they are 
generally effective longer. The 
newer products containing an in-
sect growth regulator can reduce 
subsequent egg and larval produc-
tion and can be applied directly to 
the animal. Some breeds of animals 
respond differently to the effects of 
insecticides so a visit with your vet 
is a good idea. 

Outdoors, treat areas that pets 
frequent. Use only approved 
products to thoroughly cover and 
saturate soil and grass areas. Make 
sure that application equipment is 
carefully calibrated to measure 
dosages exactly. 

In the house, thoroughly 
vacuum or sweep carpets, rugs, 
furniture, cracks and crevices. Be 
sure to reach under furniture and 
along baseboards. Discard the 
vacuum bag afterwards. 

Use a coarse spray (large 
droplets) in treating likely infested 
areas. It is always more effective to 
treat all carpets, furniture and 
baseboards at one time. After 
spraying, use total-release aerosol 
applications to reduce adult fleas. 
Read labels on all pesticides before 
using them in the home. Labels will 
designate if pesticides can be ap-
plied in the home along with any 
precautions associated with their 
use. 

Additional applications may be 
needed about three weeks later 
when populations build from eggs 
that hatched since the first 
spraying. Insect growth regulators 
used with other sprays will inhibit 
flea growth in early stages and ex-
tend control measures. 

Extension Service publication L-
1738 Fleas carries a listing of ap-
proved insecticides for flea control. 

County Agent's Report 
by Craig Rosenbaum 
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ZACK FUHRMANN, Jared Voth and Cory Schad stack bundles of 
wheat to be threshed in the field at another Antique Farm Equipment 
Demonstration on Sunday, July 1. 	 Janie Hartman Photo 
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Congratulations, 1990 
SHHS graduates 

Muenster 
State Bank 
201 N. Main 
	

759-2257 

RANDY MILLER 
Dan and Barbara Luke 

DAVID ROHMER 
Maurus and Pat Rohmer 

TINA SCHILLING 
Duwayne and Sharlene Schilling 

DEBBIE SCHMITT 
Harvey and Della Schmitt 

KIMBERLY THORSEN 
	

AMY WALTERSCHEID 
Fled and Kathleen Osborn 	Sylvan and Theresa Mae Walter,c heul 

Member FDIC 

O 

Congratulations and 
Best Wishes 

to the Class of 1990 
Sacred Heart 	Lindsay 

) High School 	High School 

Forestburg 	Muenster LIV 
High School 	High School '7-A 

Fops ETeams 
SPORTING GOODS 

Wishes you the Best of Luck in the Future 

211 N. Main 	
Muenster 9

o 

3 111.,15. 

Wayne's 
Lost Luggage 
209 N. Commerce. Gainesville ', ACE IN USA 

STEP INTO 
CUSHION 
COMFORT 
Full gram. water-repellent leather. 
Light weight, flexible SuperSoles. Soh. 
supportive. and fit. for all.day comfort. 

Invest in Catholic Education 

Support the Sacred Heart School Trust Fund . 

A memorial gift will earn income for Catholic 

education in memory of the donor. 

An annuity gift will earn interest for the donor or designate 

for the rest of their life after which the gift will be used for Catholic 

Education. 

A donation to the Sacred Heart School Trust Fund is an 

investment in Catholic Education. 

Sacred Heart Parish 
714 North Main 	Muenster, Texas 76252 
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Sacred ileari iligh School 

racluation 

Thursday, May 31, 1990 6 p.m. Sacred Heart Church 

AMY BAYER 
	

TROY BERRES 
Claude and Mary Bayer 

	
Dave and Kathy Berres 

JARED BAYER 
	

ANGELA ENDRES 
	

JANIE FISHER 
	

TONY GREWING 
	

LaBECAH HESS 
	

MAX KOESLER 
Clinton and Barbara Bayer 

	
Clinton and Debbie Endres 

	
Butch and Eileen Fisher 

	
Anthony Grewing, Linda Grewing 

	
Quintin Hess and Rita Self 

	
Alfons and Mary Koester 

New statewide assistance program 
empowers physically disabled 

  

+ American 
Red Cross 

We'll Help. 
Will You? 

Texans with major physical 
disabilities can now get state 
assistance in obtaining the 
resources needed to live in their 
own homes or with their families 
rather than in institutions. 

The Texas Department of 
Human Services (TDHS) has 
established for physically disabled 
a new financial program funded 
by the state legislature. The In -
home and Family Support Pro-
gram (IHFSP) empowers those 
with physical disabilities to pur-
chase goods or services which sup-
port the goal of independent 
living. 

Program benefits may include a 
once-in-a-lifetime grant up to 
$3 600 for purchase of equipment 
or purchase of architectural 
modifications. The other benefit is 
an annual subsidy up to $3,600 for 
purchase of on-going services such 
as respite care, counseling, 
transportation, attendant care, 
homemaker services and home 
health care. Families with 
medically-dependent children can 
use this annual subsidy to help  

offset the cost of in-home skilled 
nursing care. 

To be eligible for IHFSP, an in-
dividual must meet criteria related 
to physical disabilities and in-
come. The individual, aged four 
or older, must have physical 
disabilities that substantially limit 
a major area of life activity such 
as self-care, economic self - suffi-
ciency, mobility, learning, or in-
dependent living. Young children 
must have a record of such a 
disability. 

(Individuals qualified for ser-
vices through the Texas Depart-
ment of Mental Health and Men-
tal Retardation (MHMR) are not 
eligible.) 

Financial eligibility is based on 
the Texas median income and the 
number of people in a household. 
A household of one with an an-
nual adjusted gross income equal 
or less than the Texas median in-
come of $16,780 would receive 
benefits without having to make 
co-payments. 

The amount of a co-payment 
varies depending on how much the  

household income exceeds the an-
nual adjusted gross income for 
that size household. For example, 
a household of three with an an-
nual adjusted gross income of 
$28,615 would be at 105 percent of 
the Texas median income for that 
size household. If that household 
received the total annual subsidy 
of $3,600, it would make a max-
imum co-payment of $360. 

The income eligibility guidelines 
are high enough that Medicaid 
recipients who have physical 
disabilities inhibiting a major area 
of life activity are automatically 
financially eligible for IHFSP. 

AUSTIN - State Comptroller 
Bob Bullock would like to remind 
taxpayers in flood-ravaged areas 
of Texas that emergency filing ex-
tensions will be granted to 
businesses whose records were 
damaged or destroyed by the 
heavy thunderstorms and flooding 
that recently covered Texas. 

"May 4, 12 more counties were 
declared federal disaster areas," 
Bullock said. "The last thing 
anyone in those flooded areas 
needs to worry about right now is 
filing state tax returns on time." 

The 12 counties include Bosque, 
Collin, Cooke, Dallas, Denton, 
Eastland, Hill, Limestone, Palo 
Pinto, Tarrant, Wise and 
Wharton. 

The Comptroller's office will 
examine taxpayers' requests for 
filing extensions on a case-by-case 
basis. 

State sales tax returns are due 
Monday, May 21 from monthly 
taxpayers but taxpayers will not 
face penalties or interest if returns 
are late because of the flooding. 
Extensions may also be granted to 
taxpayers whose monthly returns 
are due in June and July and to 
quarterly taxpayers whose returns 
are due in July. 

"They just need to be sure and 
get an extension from my office 

Prospective recipients of IHFSP 
benefits must apply on their own 
behalf, unless their young age or 
disabling condition prevents them 
from doing so. In those cases, the 
prospective adult customer may 
designate a responsible party to 
assist them in completing the ap-
plication, and caretakers of 
disabled children may make 
application. 

If you reside in Collin, Cooke, 
Denton, Fannin, Grayson, or 
Wise County call (817) 383-2375, 
Ext. 55 to obtain applications or 
additional information. 

before the return is due," Bullock 
said. 

Taxpayers requesting an exten-
sion because of storm damage 
may contact their local field office 
or call the Comptroller's Austin 
headquarters toll free by dialing 
1-800-252-5555. 

Extensions may be granted 
to taxpayers in flooded areas 
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